In The Matter Of:
In Re: Bonnie Burn

Transcript of Proceedings
February 18, 2020

>, RIZMANRAPPAPORT

CERTIFIED COURT REPORTERS

66 W Mt Pleasant Avenue
Livingston, NJ Q7039
[ (973)992-7650 F (973)992-0666
WWWL FIZImanrappaport.com
reportersicanzZmanrappaport.com




In Re: Bonnie Burn

Page 1 Page 3
1 BOROUGH OF WATCHUNG 1 I NDEX
MUNI CI PAL BUI LDI NG
2 PLANNI NG BOARD 2
TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 18, 2020 WI TNESS SVORN PAGE
3 COMMENCI NG AT 7:45 P. M 3
................................... ERI C KELLER, P.E. 9
4 |IN THE MATTER OF TRANSCRI PT 4 Direct Exam nation by Ms, Coffey 9
: OF Boar d/ Pr of essi onal estions
5 CASE NO. PB 19-01: BONNI E BURN BNE PROCEEDI NG 5 Public Questions 42
BONNI E BURN ROAD REDEVELOPNENT Ben Toscano 42
6 BLOCK: 7402/7403 LOT: 19.01, 6 185 Bonnie Burn Road
19.02, 5 & 10 Ron Jubin 49
7 BBRRA ZONE 7 25 Birchwood Lane
.................................... Ceorge Vetter 57
8 8 182 Mountain Avenue
BEFORE rren
9 9 Hue Quan 66
10 Corey Lane
10 BOROUGH OF WATCHUNG PLANNI NG BOARD 10 M ke DeParto 70
46 Orchard Road
11 THERE BEI NG PRESENT: 11
12 TRACEE SCHAEFER, CHAI RWOVAN 12 JACK RAKER 78
Di rect Examination by Ms. Coffey 79
13 KEI TH BALLA, MAYOR 13
14 PETE MARTI NO, COUNCI L MEMBER 14
15 ALBERT ELLIS, MEMBER 15
16 ELLEN SPI NGLER, MEMBER 16
17 STEPHEN POTE, MEMBER 17 EXHI BTS
18 DONALD SPEENEY, MEMBER 18
NO. DESCRI PTI ON | DENT. / EVI D
19 KAREN PENNETT, MEMBER 19
A-11 Render i nP entitled, "Supplenental
20 PAUL FI ORI LLA, MEMBER 20 Buf f er antings" 10
21 21 A-12  UWility Plan 36
22 LAURA A, CARUCCI, CS.R, RP.R, L.L.C 22 A-13 Site Plan Rendering 77
CERTI FI ED COURT REPORTERS'
23 P. O, BOX 505 23 A-14 Cover Sheet of Architectural
SADDLE BROOK, NJ 07663- 0505 Dr awi ngs 81
24 201-641-1812 (201) 843- 0515 FAX 24
Laur aACar ucci LLC@nmai | . com A-15 Dr awi ng 86
25 25
Page 2 Page 4
1 APPEARANCES 1 I NDE X (continued)
2 2 EXHI BTS
FRANCI S P. LINNUS, ESQU RE
3 Counsel to the Planning Board 3 NO DESCRI PTI ON | DENT. / EVI D
4 4 A 16 Sheet A-1, Building 1 Plans 89
5 DAY PITNEY, LLP 5 A 17 Sheet A-2, Building 1 Elevations 91
BY: KATHAR NE A. COFFEY, ESQUI RE . . .
6 One Jefferson Road 6 A-18 Sheet A-3, Building 1 Elevations 93
Par si plaany New Jersey 07054- 2891 o
7 Counsel to the Applicant 7 A-19 Sheet A-4, Building 2 Plans 94
8 8 A20 Sheet A-5, Building 3 Plans 97
WLLI AM B. BUTLER
9 BY: WLLIAMB. BUTLER, ESQU RE 9 A21 Sheet A-6, Building 2 and 3
501 Lenox Avenue El evati ons 98
10 wvestfield, New Jerse{ 07090 10 o
Counsel to the Objector Weldon Materials, Inc, A-22 Sheet A-7, Building 2 and 3
11 watchung Quarry 11 El evati ons 100
12 12 A-23 Sheet A-11, Building 4 Plans 100
13 13 A-24 Sheet A-12, Building 5 Plans 102
ALSO PRESENT:
14 14 A-25 Sheet A-13, Building 4 and 5
15 THOVAS J. HERI TS, BOARD ENG NEER 15 El evati ons 102
THERESA SNYDER, BOARD SECRETARY A- 26 Sheet A-14, Buildings 4 and 5
16 16 El evati ons 104
17 17 A-27 Sheet A-8, Building 6 Plans 104
18 18 A-28 Sheet A-9, Building 6 Elevations 111
19 19 A-29 Sheet A-10, Building 6 Elevations 112
20 20 A-30 Sheet A-15, Unit Plan 113
21 21 A-31 Sheet A-16, Unit Plan 118
22 22
23 23
24 24
25 25
Rizman Rappaport (973)992-7650 (1) Pages1-4

"When every word counts’



In Re: Bonnie Burn

Page 5 Page 7

1 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay. | want to 1 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Thank you,

2 thank you for indulging us. And we havegoneback | 2 Ms. Coffey.

3 onlineat 7:45 p.m. 3 MS. COFFEY: Thank you.

4 The Chair seeks a motion to continue 4  CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: All yours.

5 the BNE application. 5 MS. COFFEY: Thank you, | appreciate

6 MR.ELLIS: So moved. 6 it. Caneveryone hear me? Am | theright height?

7  CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Thank you. 7  Great.

8  Second? 8  Sothank you. Asyou all have said,

9 MS. SPRINGLER: Second. 9 we're back tonight. The applicant is Bonnie Burn
10 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Thank you, Ellen. |10 Urban Renewal Entity, LLC. | think at this point we
11 Discussion? 11 all know what property we're talking about, so I'm
12 (Noresponse) 12 not going to rehash that.
13 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Rall cdl, 13 | will just talk alittle bit about
14 please. 14 who'swith me thisevening. We have Mr. Keller,
15 MS. SNYDER: Ms. Spingler? 15 who'sthe project engineer. He'sreturning to
16 MS SPINGLER: Yes. 16 address afew open items that we had from our meeting
17 MS. SNYDER: Mr. Ellis? 17 at the end of January, so helll be here to cover
18 MR.ELLIS: Yes. 18 those.
19  MS. SNYDER: Councilman Martino? 19  And then after him, we have Jack Raker,
20 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: Yes. 20 whoisthe project architect. He will be reviewing
21 MS. SNYDER: Ms. Pennett? 21 the buildings that are proposed.
22 MS.PENNETT: Yes. 22 And then depending on if we have time,
23  MS. SNYDER: Mayor Bala? 23 Mr. Keller will be providing planning testimony as
24  MAYORBALLA: Yes. 24 well.
25 MS. SNYDER: Mr. Speeney? 25  Sothat'sour intentions for the

Page 6 Page 8

1 MR. SPEENEY: Yes. 1 evening.

2 MS.SNYDER: Mr. Pote? 2 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And just a

3 MR POTE: Yes. 3 question, when do you think environmental will come

4  MS. SNYDER: Mr. Fiorilla? 4 up?

5 MR.FIORILLA: Yes. 5 MS. COFFEY: So our intention would be

6 MS. SNYDER: Madam Chair? 6 to have our environmental person come at the next

7  CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Yes. Thank you. | 7 mesting.

8  Okay, Ms. Coffey. 8  Waell, I would say, it depends on how

9 Oh, mymindisjust like -- 9 far wegetin al of thistoday, but assuming that
10 MS. SPINGLER: Case No. PB 19-01; 10 we're able to advance through the rest of
11 Bonnie Burn/BNE Bonnie Burn Road Redevelopment, Block |11 Mr. Keller's engineering testimony and our
12 7402/7403, Lot 19.01, 19.02, 5 & 10. Represented by |12 architecture testimony, we would expect that
13 Katharine Coffey, Esquire. BBRRA Zone. Expiration: |13 environmental would come after that.
14 3/31/20. 14 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And I'm going to
15 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Thank you. 15 make an announcement to the public that, again, aswe
16  Before we continue on with this 16 did last meeting and the last several meetings, when
17 application, if anyoneis here tonight for The 17 testimony is given, we will open it up to the public.
18 Learning Experience, that has been continued until |18 Wewill first open it up to Mr. Butler,
19 our March 17 meeting. 19 who represents Weldon, the opposer, to ask questions
20  Sothey will not be heard and there 20 of the witness or the expert. We will then open it
21 will be no further notice for that. 21 up to the public to ask questions of the expert.
22 MR.LINNUS: Soif you'reinterested in 22 | will make this statement loud and
23 TLE, come back on March 17th and presumably they'll |23 clear. | gave alot of latitude at our last meeting
24 be here. 24 to ask questions of previous testimony that was not
25  No further notice will be given. 25 donethat night. We are not going to do that
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1 tonight. We're also not going to -- | am not going 1 One, the outside corner, thisis
2 toalow comments. Itisquestionsonly. 2 Building 3in the plan view (indicating), we have
3 You will have ample opportunity to 3 shown avariety of plantingsin this areato provide
4 mention or make any commentsyou haveat theend of | 4 screening for any headlight glare that may come as
5 the application, but if you start making comments, | 5 vehicles come around this curve. Theroadway is
6 will shut you down. And I don't want to be harsh 6 higher than the adjacent ground and we have a mix of
7 about it, but | have to follow our rules. 7 evergreen trees, deciduous shrubs, and evergreen
8 Ms. Coffey? 8 shrubsaong that areathat are layered in so that
9 MS. COFFEY: Thank you. 9 thereisample buffer through that area.
10 Mr. Kéller, I'd ask you to come up and 10 We have also changed the detail to show
11 join me, please. 11 acompositefence. Itisnot the color. We couldn't
12 MR. KELLER: Good evening, everyone. 12 find aphotograph of alighter earth-toned composite
13 ERIC KELLER, 13 fence. Sothisisto show the style of the fence,
14 54 Horsehill Road, Suite 100, Cedar Knolls, New 14 not the color of the fence (indicating).
15 Jersey 07927, having been previously sworn, 15 And those are the changes that we made
16 continuesto testify asfollows: 16 tothat plan.
17 DIRECT EXAMINATION 17 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And the fenceis
18 BY MS. COFFEY: 18 going, if you can just show us.
19 Q. Mr. Kéller, you were previously sworn, 19 THE WITNESS: The fence would be along
20 correct? 20 thetop of theretaining wall and extending northerly
21 A. Correct. 21 aong theloop road to where the retaining wall ends
22 Q. Thank you. 22 towardsthe bioretention basin.
23 MS. COFFEY: And Mr. Keller's 23 MS. PENNETT: | mean, | know you said,
24 credentials as an engineer were previously accepted |24  you know, shrubs and so forth. Can you be more --
25 by the board, | believe, just for the record. 25 canyou be alittle more specific?
Page 10 Page 12
1 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Yes. 1 THE WITNESS: Sure.
2 BY MS. COFFEY: 2 MS. PENNETT: Exactly what types.
3 Q. Mr. Keller, why don't you -- we start 3 THE WITNESS:. We have American hally,
4 by talking about some of the changes that we had 4 thereare, | believe, nine of those. Those are
5 agreed to make at the January hearing withregardto | 5 planted height of 8 to 10 feet. Those are located --
6 additiona plantings, please. 6 wheredid they go -- disbursed along that.
7 A. What are -- 7 Then we have Serbian spruce. These are
8 Q. Ithink wereon A-11. I'll double 8 picked because of the shading from the deciduous
9 check. 9 treesthat areto the south of us. So both of those
10 MR. LINNUS: | think the last exhibit 10 are shadetolerant evergreens. We have --
11 wasA-10. 11 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: How tall would
12 Doesthat ring a bell? 12 they be?
13 MS. COFFEY: That's what | had, too. 13 THE WITNESS: Those are also 8 to 10
14 That makes me fedl better. 14 feetin height. We have four of those. So we have a
15 (Whereupon, Rendering entitled, 15 total of 13 evergreen treesin that stretch.
16 "Supplemental Buffer Plantings' is received 16 We then have amix of deciduous shrubs
17 and marked as Exhibit A-11 for 17 that include witch hazel, highbush blueberry,
18 identification.) 18 Mapleleaf viburnum and another viburnum species.
19 THE WITNESS: Okay. So | have marked 19 They range from 2-and-a-half to 6 feet in height at
20 Exhibit A-11 with today's date. It isentitled, 20 planting.
21 "Supplemental Buffer Plantings." Therenderingis |21 So, again, we're layering those in
22 dated today aswell. 22 there and there's approximately 57 of those deciduous
23 This supersedes Exhibit A-10 from the 23 shrubsin that area and then we have Mount Laurel,
24 last meeting and what we have done on thisbased on |24 whichisan evergreen shrub planted at 4 to 5 feet in
25 thediscussions at the last meeting, two things. 25 height and we have 15 of those through that same
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1 area 1 With the organics, it can vary widely

2 So there's quite a dense planting of 2 within the product that you're getting. So you can

3 buffer material from low up to high. 3 end up with greater need to apply and, you know, what

4 MS. PENNETT: Yeah, | was more 4 we'retrying to do isto manage this through a

5 concerned if they were the native plants. It seems 5 licensed certified landscape contractor, which BNE

6 likethey're more of the native plants. 6 usesfor al of their communities. So...

7 THE WITNESS: Yes, yes. 7 Q. Mr. Kéller, can just ask you to

8 BY MS. COFFEY: 8 remind folks about what portion of the property would

9 Q. Okay. 9 begiven thistreatment, in terms of how many acres
10 A. Theonly onesthat are -- the only one 10 we'retalking about of the 41 that are subject to the
11 thatisnot nativeis Serbian spruce. We would 11 application?
12 typicaly -- | shouldn't say typically, wewould like |12 A. Thank you.
13 to specify hemlock, but with the issues with the 13 We are talking about treating three
14 disease of hemlocks, we tend to stay away fromthose. |14  acres of the property. There's three acres of lawn
15 There's no guarantee that they would become diseased, |15 areaaround the buildings, around the clubhouse that
16 but why, you know, tempt fate. 16 isalawn areathat would be treated, which is about
17 So we went with Serbian spruceto 17 7 percent of the entire site.
18 provide the same type of evergreen plantings, but |18 So it'savery nominal areathat we're
19 without the worry of disease potential. 19 treating and we -- our opinion with the applicant is
20 Q. Sothat probably isagood transition 20 that using the synthetic, what everybody or most
21 tothe next topic that we were reporting on, which |21 everybody buys at the store applied by alicensed
22 waswe've been asked to look into whether organic |22  contractor is amore efficient and appropriate way of
23 fertilizer, insecticide, and pesticide are aviable 23 applying those materialsin a uniform manner and
24 possibility for the property in lieu of amore 24 minimizing how many times we would have to apply.
25 commercialy available one. 25 MS. PENNETT: Right.

Page 14 Page 16

1 So why don't you talk about that, 1 But then what about the runoff when it

2 please? 2 rains and stuff, when it runs off, it's all going to

3 A. Sure 3 gointothe basins and it's going to go into the

4 | want to preface this by saying 4 wetlands.

5 whether it's asynthetic fertilizer or an organic 5 So you're not -- yes, you're getting

6 fertilizer, it'sstill providing the same basic 6 instant gratification, but you're not -- you know,

7 nutrients that lawns need to grow. Y ou have 7 the whole aspect of the environment is --

8 nitrogen. You have phosphorous. And you have 8 THE WITNESS: Well, I'll talk alittle

9 potassium. Thedifferenceis how that -- those 9 bit more about the bioretention basinsin alittle
10 nutrients are delivered to the lawn. 10 hit, but the point is the nutrients which are used
11 The synthetic, it's a chemical makeup 11 for dl plant growth, | mean all plants use nitrogen,
12 for that. The organic materials are naturally 12 potassium and phosphorus for growth. Without that, |
13 sourced. They're derived from pine needles, 13 mean, they wouldn't grow. So they're al necessary
14 decomposed grass clippings or decomposed animal |14 for the plants.
15 maneuver. Theissue with organic materialsisthat |15 What you don't want to do isto provide
16 itisnot ascontrol -- acontrolled process as far 16 too much of that material, because an
17 asthe amount of nitrogen, phosphorous and potassium |17  over-application of that creates unwanted growth or
18 thatisapplied. Soit's possiblethat more 18 actualy too much of it can be toxic and that some of
19 applications of the organic fertilizer would needto |19 our concern with the organic material is because they
20 be made, because with the synthetic you know exactly |20 all contain the same nutrientsis that we're applying
21 what you're getting. 21 it more often because it may not be as effectivein
22 And as| testified to at the last 22 it'sapplication.
23 meeting, it's four times ayear and they're putting 23 And what would end up in the
24 it down, and there's a uniform application of that 24 bioretention basin is only what overspreads onto a
25 material. 25 sidewalk or onto a paved surface and then is washed
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1 intofirst the bioretention basin. So I'm going to 1 thesidewaksfor both pedestrian safety and
2 hold that discussion for alittle hit. 2 vehicular safety. | mean, that goes without saying.
3 MS. COFFEY: We thought it would be 3 Obviously, they're applying it in
4 helpful to talk about winter-storm treatment before | 4 appropriate quantities to provide that level of
5 we get into the bioretention basin, because it 5 safety without overdoing it.
6 processes those applications similarly, but wedon't | 6 But, again, anything that gets onto the
7 -- | don't mean to cut off the questions on the 7 roadway surfaces ends up in the bioretention basin --
8 insecticide, pesticide and fertilizer, but | just 8 thetwo bioretention basins. So...
9 wanted to let you al know that that was our thinking | 9 BY MS. COFFEY:
10 interms of sequencing. 10 Q. And now let'stalk about bioretention
11 THE WITNESS: And just apoint on 11 basinsto Ms. Pennett's question.
12 insecticide, that's applied onceayear. That'spart |12 A. Let'stalk about bioretention basins.
13 of the summertime fertilizing program where the 13 I'll try not to get too technical.
14 fertilizer is combined with an insecticide to deal 14 But bioretention basins are the -- kind
15 with grubinthelawn. That'sasummertimething. |15 of the highest and best stormwater management
16 It'sonceayear. 16 facility that's recognized in the stormwater rules.
17 And the herbicide for the weedsis aso 17 They'redynamic. They'reliving ecological systems
18 part of the spring feeding and thefall feeding. So |18 that are designed to protect the integrity of the
19 that you're getting it before the weedstake hold of |19 downstream ecosystem. The whole purpose of the
20 your lawn and at the end of the year you'reusingit |20 state's stormwater rulesisto control quantity and
21 to prevent or minimize the weedsthat show upthe |21 to protect water quality. So al of the paved
22 nextyear. 22 surfaces on the site are directed into two
23 So those are applications that are made 23 bioretention basins.
24 aspart of the four-step application process. 24 I'm referring to Exhibit A-5. We have
25 So to move on to, because there was 25 abioretention basin in the northwest corner of the
Page 18 Page 20
1 asoaquestion about what isthe impact of theicing | 1 site near the roundabout and then we have onein the
2 saltsthat are used in roadways and parking lots on 2 northeast corner of the site adjacent to Building 4.
3 thebioretention basins. 3 The design of these facilitiesinvolves
4 First off, there's anumber of 4 acouple of different elements. The hydrologic
5 different deicing treatments that are available. BNE | 5 cycle, how we manage the storm attenuation of
6 usesonly calcium chloride. So their contractswith | 6 different rainfall events; non-point pollution,
7 their vendors only use calcium chloride. Calcium 7 pollutant treatment; the water quality aspect of it;
8 chlorideisthe most effective means of dealing with | 8 resource conservation; habitat creation; nutrient
9 deicing and is also the most water soluble and will 9 cycles; and ecology.
10 melt into and dissolve into calcium and chloride. 10 These bioretention basins have a 2-foot
11 Calcium is aso something that while 11 soil layer underlain by a 6-inch sand layer and then
12 plantsareusing it in the wintertime because they're |12 below that at a minimum, 12-inch stone layer with
13 dormant, itis part -- it isanutrient for plant 13 underdrains that convey the water after it's been
14 growth. Soitisabetter solution than using rock 14 filtered into the outlet structure and then on into
15 salt, which is sodium chloride. Sodium in high 15 the downstream facilities.
16 enough levels can betoxic to plantsand can havea |16 These are planted areas. We have an
17 negative impact. 17 extensive seed mix that's applied to the whole bottom
18 Now, of the 41-acre site, only 18 of the basin with -- where did my -- bear with me a
19 5-and-a-half acres of the site, about 12 percent or 19 second here, my notes for this project have gotten a
20 13-and-a-half percent of the entire siteis paved 20 little voluminous.
21 areas, parking lots, roadways, sidewalks. 21 What we're planting in the bottom of
22 So, again, it'safairly small area 22 both basinsis amix of milkweed, aster, broomsedge,
23 that would be treated with the calcium chloride. 23 bergamot, switchgrass and bluesteam grass.
24 Obvioudly, | don't need to explain to you the 24 In addition, there are deciduous trees,
25 importance of properly salting the paved surfacesand |25 evergreen trees and deciduous shrubs planted
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1 throughout the basin. 1 THE WITNESS: That's okay, Chairwoman.

2 So there's alot of plant material in 2 Asfar as herbicides, pesticides, salt

3 thebottom of these basins, which filterssuspended | 3 that may run off from the site, the mulch layer

4 solids and also absorbs any excess nutrientsthat are | 4  that's provided in the bioretention basin and the

5 washed off of the lawn areas will be absorbed by the | 5 plantings help filter these materials out before they

6 plant materia in the basins. 6 will bedischarged, again, downstream.

7 Now, the function of these basins, is, 7 Most importantly, | think isthat with

8 one, to remove pollutantsthat are generated by land | 8 any stormwater facility, thisisnot abuild it and,

9 development sites and these include suspended solids, | 9 you know, we're done.

10 excess nutrients, metals, hydrocarbons and bacteria. |10 There are requirements that stormwater
11 That isaccomplished in three ways. 11 facilitiesare maintained. As part of any stormwater
12 Physical treatment, where the water 12 management design we have to prepare an operations
13 flows through the vegetation and that vegetation 13 and maintenance manual. There are quarterly
14 trapsthose suspended solids and particulates within |14  inspections that are required. There's an annual
15 the vegetation. 15 inspection that is required.
16 There's achemical treatment. Certain 16 We have to provide an annual report to
17 chemicals are positive and negative and they attach |17 the borough engineer and if there are damage or plant
18 tothesoil layer that we are providing in the bottom |18 die off or anything, that has to be corrected and
19 of these basins and then there's also the biologic 19 that is noted in the quarterly reports.
20 treatment, which is the vegetation that's 20 So thisis an ongoing process where the
21 self-absorbing the nutrients, whether it's from 21 facilities are constantly maintained.
22 fertilizers or the calcium chloride that washesin 22 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Who do you send
23 there, al of those things are absorbed by theplant |23  those reports to, the quarterly reports?
24 material. Thetotal suspended solid removal rate for |24 THE WITNESS: The quarterly reports are
25 thesebasinsis 90 percent. That'sthe highestlevel |25 held and then they're combined into the annual
Page 22 Page 24

1 that we can provide within afacility. So the 1 report, which is submitted to the borough engineer,

2 quality of the water leaving these basinsis, you 2 because the borough engineer is then responsible to

3 know, well-treated. 3 filethe borough's annual report under their Tier A

4 The bioretention basins have proven to 4  Stormwater Permit with the DEP.

5 bevery effectivein various studies removing 5 I've had the joy in two different

6 phosphoruslevels, nitrogen levels, which are common | 6 municipalities| represent of being audited by the

7 components of fertilizers. They remove oilsand 7 DEPto make sure that the process is being followed.

8 greasethat come off of carsthat are on the roadways | 8 So the DEP isvery activein this.

9 that get washed into the basins. They remove salt 9 And, you know, we do inspections for a number of our
10 ions, both sodium if, you know, that happensto be |10 clientson various projects throughout the state and
11 used, which it won't be, and calcium. 11 provide that information to the municipal engineers.
12 It also reduces the heat in the surface 12 So that is an ongoing processthat is
13 runoff, because it's run through the basin, it has 13 done.

14 time asit seepsthrough the ground or istrapped by |14 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Y es, Mayor.

15 thevegetation. It coolsthe water beforeitis 15 MAYOR BALLA: Question for you.

16 discharged into the downstream systems. 16 THE WITNESS: Yes.

17 Bioretention basins remain effective 17 MAY OR BALLA: What's the reduced water
18 during the wintertime while the plants are dormant. |18 volume that goes now to the wells and wildlife by
19 Thereistill plant massthere. Thereistill the 19 virtue of the project when it's completed?

20 soil bed there. So they are still effective during 20 THE WITNESS: Well, groundwater

21 cold weather. 21 recharge, as| talked about at the last meeting,

22 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Excuseme. The |22 thereredly isn't alot.

23 peoplethat just camein, there are seatsup hereif |23 MAY OR BALLA: Groundwater recharge

24 youwant to sit. 24 meansit's not recharging, it just runs off somewhere
25 Okay, I'm sorry. 25 else right?
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1 THE WITNESS: Well, it runs off today, 1 And we are maximizing what we are
2 and that'swhy we have an underdrain systeminthese | 2 doing. | mean, first off, we're only disturbing
3 basinsis because the underlying soil is not very 3 15-and-a-half acres of a40-acre site. Of that,
4 permeable. 4 5-and-a-haf is pavement. | don't -- the overall
5 So today it runs off into the wetlands 5 impervious coverage is about 20 percent, if | recall.
6 and then it runs down, you know, whether it'stowards | 6 So 80 percent of the site is remaining where it would
7 the Green Brook in Berkeley Heights or down towards | 7 recharge whatever into the ground.
8 22 and ends up in the Green Brook down there. 8 We're providing an opportunity with the
9 With these bioretention basins, we are 9 bioretention basins to provide habitat for other
10 providing a better opportunity for at least, because |10 birds and butterfliesthat really don't have a
11 the 2-foot sand -- 2-foot soil layers that we're 11 habitat on-site today.
12 putting in the bottom of the basinswill retain some |12 Q. Eric, isthe water going to the same
13 of the water, because it isamuch more permeable |13  route after the plans asit's going before the plans?
14 soil, but when it getsto a certain point, that'swhy |14 A. Yes,
15 the underdrain isthere and then it just runs out. 15 Thesiteis-- hasaridgeline. The
16 We are not reducing the volume of 16 western part of the site flowsin awesterly
17 runoff from the site. Therulesdo not requireusto |17 direction towards the Green Brook. Y ou know, it ends
18 reduce the volume runoff from asite. Wehaveto |18 upoutinBonnie Burn Road and is piped up the Green
19 attenuate the rate of runoff and that isbeing done. |19 Brook in Berkeley Heights.
20 BY MS. COFFEY: 20 Q. So--
21 Q. Sojustto putit plainer English, when 21 A. Theeastern part of the site -- I'm
22 you say you're attenuating the rate of runoff, what |22  sorry.
23 you mean isyou are slowing down the amount of volume |23 Q. Go ahead, I'm sorry.
24 that's coming out at any given time? 24 A. The eastern part of the site flows down
25 A. Yes. 25 tothe stream that's on the eastern part of the
Page 26 Page 28
1 MAYOR BALLA: That | understand. 1 property, which then is picked up by the stormwater
2 My question relates to the existing 2 sewer system in Bonnie Burn Road and does down the
3 weéllsthat are there and the wildlife that's thereis 3 hill to22. We're not changing that pattern. What
4 dependant upon the existing runoff and volume of 4 goestowards Berkeley Heights today, will continue to
5 water that builds on that site. 5 goto Berkley Heights. What goes down to 22, will
6 So if you now divert that water 6 continue to go down to 22.
7 somewhere else, the wildlife and wellsdon't get the | 7 | hope that answered your question.
8 samevolume of water. 8 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: | think |
9 Isthat correct? 9 understand what the Mayor is saying.
10 THE WITNESS: No. | mean, the 10 What he's saying is everything within
11 wildlife, we're actually creating a better 11 that colored areais no longer flowing, it's going to
12 environment with these basins. 12 be caught in the catch basin.
13 We're providing greater diversity 13 Isthat right?
14 instead of a-- you know, a monoculture of awooded |14 MAYOR BALLA: Correct.
15 area. Thewells-- if -- whatever wellsarein the 15 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: And, basically,
16 areaaredrawing from an aquifer below the grade of |16 you're not feeding the wetlands any longer with that
17 thissoil surface. The borough engineer's 17 additional 15 acresthat you guys are scrubbing, |
18 representative was out there when we did all thetest |18 believe that's --
19 pitsand looked at the soils. The soils at the 19 MAYOR BALLA: Yes.
20 surface are not permeable. 20 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: -- if I'm not
21 So what is falling from the sky and 21  mistaken.
22 hitting the ground isnot -- | mean, I'm not saying |22 MAYOR BALLA: Right.
23 that there is absolutely no permeability, that 23 BY MS. COFFEY:
24 there's no seepage of water into the ground, but 24 Q. Solet meseeif | can -- so,
25 there'svery little. 25 Mr. Kéller, isit correct, though, that we are
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1 essentially going to continueto feed the sameareas | 1 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: Okay.
2 that we were feeding before, it'sjust goingto beat | 2 It will be?
3 amore, sort of, regular volume as opposed to aflood | 3 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Yes, sir.
4 oratrickle? 4 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: Okay.
5 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: No, that's not 5 MS. PENNETT: A couple of questions.
6 possible, not if you're catching all of the roof 6 Someone on the environmental committee asked if the
7 water, al the roadway, al the paved areas, the 7 bioretention basins are designed and certified to
8 landscaped areas, are going into the two retention 8 treat herbicide, such as Glyphosate.
9 basins. Thoseretention basins are now holdingthe | 9 THE WITNESS: A/k/a Roundup,
10 water that used to trickle down into the wetlands, 10 Glyphosate.
11 correct? 11 MS. PENNETT: And 2407?
12 MS. COFFEY: Wdll, I'll let him answer. 12 THE WITNESS: | mean, it's -- the
13 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: Okay. 13 bioretention basins will treat all
14 THE WITNESS: Y eah, | mean, you know, 14 commercialy-available herbicides. | mean, that's
15 thedesign of the stormwater system, yes, were-- |15 what they do, yes.
16 what isfalling onto the wetland complexes along the |16 MR. SPEENEY : Question on the volume of
17 perimeter of the siteis still going to go to the 17 these bioretention basins. They're designed to,
18 stream, is still going to go to the wetlands. 18 obvioudly, acertain volume. What happens when the
19 What we are capturing within the 19 volumeis exceeded?
20 developed area does go to the bioretention basinsand |20 THE WITNESS: We all should get an ark.
21 ispipedinto the storm sewer system, whichiswhere |21 I'mnot -- I'm sorry, | couldn't -- they're designed
22 thewetlands discharge today, but we've beento DEP, |22 for the 100-year storm, whichis--
23 the DEPisgoing to look at thisaswell. 23 MR. SPEENEY: Every two years.
24 We're not negatively impacting the 24 THE WITNESS: | know, but the 100-year
25 stream or the wetland areas, but, yes, | mean, what |25 storm iskind of amisnomer. It'sastorm of a
Page 30 Page 32
1 falswithin the developed area, by rule, hasto be 1 volume that has a 1 percent chance of occurringin a
2 treated, attenuated. 2 year. Wejust call it the 100-year storm. Itis
3 So, yeah, | mean, but we are not 3 8-inches-plus of rainin a24-hour period. That's
4 cutting off the wetland areas. Wearemaintaininga | 4 what we're required to design to.
5 connection between the wetland area and the northwest | 5 If we get the 500-year storm, what will
6 portion of the site, and that -- all along the Bonnie 6 happenisthat -- and that's why we have an emergency
7 Burn Road, that complex will still beinterconnected. | 7  spillway on each of the basins -- it will then over
8 We're providing a pipe through the Boulevard areaso | 8 top and what it will doisit will flow into the
9 that those areas will still relate together. 9 wetland aress.
10 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: Just areal quick 10 MR. SPEENEY : In other words, the
11 question, just aclarification. You said they'renot |11 outflow would be designed to flow into the wetland
12 using salt anywhere on this side, not even on the 12 areasand --
13 paved area? 13 THE WITNESS: If the basins are
14 THE WITNESS: We're using calcium 14 overtopped, which is an extremely rare event --
15 chloride. 15 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: But it does
16 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: You're 100 percent |16 happen.
17 sure about that? 17 THE WITNESS: It can happen, yes.
18 THE WITNESS: Yes. 18 MR. SPEENEY: But there's adesign, you
19 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: Because you know |19 designed your basin to handle that?
20 it's, like, 10 timesthe cost between salt and 20 THE WITNESS: Yes.
21 cacium? | just did some quick calculations. | 21 MR. SPEENEY: What isit? What happens
22 think you better talk to your contractor -- 22 is,iswhat you said, it just outflows, goesinto the
23 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Mr. Martino, if |23 wetlands area, but I'm alittle confused as to where
24 that'swhat they're saying, that iswhat would bein |24 the-- al that volumeis going to run.
25 our resolution. 25 THE WITNESS: Well, most of it is--
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1 waéll, I mean, if this basin overflows, the emergency | 1 MR. SPEENEY : Underground system that
2 spillway is pointed into the wetland areain this 2 goesinto --
3 northwestern portion of the site (indicating). 3 THE WITNESS: Right.
4 It then, you know, if it flows out of 4 MR. SPEENEY : |s there a maximum volume
5 thewetland area-- and remember, thisrainis 5 associated with that to worry about?
6 falling on the entire area, not just our site. 6 THE WITNESS: Again, that's al
7 So | mean, there'salot of water on 7 designed to accommodate the 100-year storm.
8 theroadways and everything else. This--itwould | 8 MR. SPEENEY : Okay.
9 dill be attenuated by the basin and only when that 9 And what about some of these
10 basinfilled up, would it -- could it overtop. With |10 fertilizersthat we're talking about, is that going
11 thebasin by Building 6, it would -- thiswhole 11 togetinthereaswell?
12 wetland complex iswhere it would flow to. 12 THE WITNESS: Into the underground
13 MR. SPEENEY: All right. 13 system? No. The underground system is-- there's no
14 MS. PENNETT: The filtration system, | 14 inlets connecting to that, it's roof drainsto
15 understand that, it all sounds great, but after a 15 underground pipes. There are manhole access points
16 whilefiltersclog, and, you know, with any coffee |16 for inspection, but there are no open grates.
17 makers, vacuums, everything, filters do clog aftera |17 MR. SPEENEY: All right. Thank you.
18 while and after several years, | mean, sooner or 18 THE WITNESS: Y ou're welcome.
19 later dl thisfiltration system will clog up. How 19 MS. PENNETT: Rainwater from the roof
20 is-- how areyou going to prevent that or how are |20 that isgoing to the underground system is going to
21 you going to resolve that? 21 et debrisand stuff from the quarry and different
22 THE WITNESS: Well, that's part of the 22 thingswithin the air.
23 maintenance and inspection program. Every quarter, |23 Doesthat get filtered at all?
24 goout there. If there's evidence of sedimentation |24 THE WITNESS: The DEP treats roof water
25 at adischarge point into a basin, then the 25 asclean water. Thereisno water quality provisions
Page 34 Page 36
1 maintenance contractor will go in there, they will 1 required for roof water.
2 removeit. If they remove some of the plant material | 2 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay. You can
3 ingetting it out, then they restore the soil 3 continue.
4 material that was there, they replant that area, 4 BY MS. COFFEY:
5 re-vegetateit and thisisall part of the 5 Q. |think, Mr. Keller, at this point we
6 maintenance program that's provided. 6 weregoing to talk about, we had aninquiry in
7 So it's an ongoing thing. It's not 7 January about our waterline and whether it was
8 going to bethat it's not done at any point. 8 looped.
9 MS. PENNETT: And then when they remove 9 A. Correct.
10 thismateria, whereisit taken to? 10 | have reviewed the Residentia Site
11 THE WITNESS: They have to dispose of 11 Improvement Standards for water systems and thisis
12 it inaccordance with solid waste rules. 12 spelled out in Section 5:21-5.3, which talks about
13 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Any other 13 the need for looped water mains so that customers are
14 questions at this point before we allow them to 14 provided water from multiple directions and our -- |
15 continue on? 15 have another exhibit | think will help. A-12.
16 MR. SPEENEY : Question about the 16 Q. A-12.
17 underground basin. 17 (Whereupon, Utility Plan is received
18 THE WITNESS: That serves -- 18 and marked as Exhibit A-12 for
19 MR. SPEENEY: That takes the runoff 19 identification.)
20 from theroof? 20 THE WITNESS: It'savery high-tech
21 THE WITNESS: Correct, roof water. 21 rendering.
22 MR. SPEENEY: The liters are piped 22 Thisis Sheet 6 of 22 of the plans.
23 directly into the -- 23 It'sthe utility plan, last revised November 15th of
24 THE WITNESS: Underground system, yes, 24 2019. Thisisthe same plan that isin the set of
25 dir. 25 site plans you received, except that |'ve highlighted
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1 thewater main in blue (indicating). 1 So there is more than sufficient flow
2 We have a 12-inch main in Bonnie Burn 2 and pressure available in Bonnie Burn Road to serve
3 Road. Wetap off of that to astandard New Jersey | 3 thiscommunity.
4 American hotbox, which contains all the valving, the | 4 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Councilman
5 metersand so on. 5 Martino, these were your questions from the last
6 We then come up the boulevard road and 6 meeting.
7 then we have afully-looped system within the site | 7 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: Correct.
8 and within a sub-portion of the site. 8 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Are they being
9 Off of that are the domestic feeds for 9 answered?
10 each building, the fire feeds for each building. The |10 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: For the most part.
11 hydrants serving the entire site and we also provided |11 MS. PENNETT: | have a question, the
12 asrequested by and in locations approved by thefire |12 flow in -- how isthat -- all all of asudden you're,
13 chief, fire department connections so that whenthe |13 you know, adding to the water system.
14 fire companies, should they haveto come out, havea |14 How isthat going to affect everybody
15 way of surcharging into the sprinkler system within |15 else on Bonnie Burn Road when you're tapping in?
16 thebuildings. 16 THE WITNESS: Our discussions with New
17 All of the FDC locations are located 17 Jersey American, there's-- | mean, thisis part of
18 proximateto fire hydrants. 18 anoveral system. They have plenty of capacity to
19 Just to put some context to the flow 19 provide service. It's not going to have an impact.
20 and pressurethat's available, New Jersey American |20 At those flows and pressures, it's not having an
21 Water did aflow and pressuretest intwo locations |21 impact on existing users.
22 on Bonnie Burn Road, which | think | said it'sa 22 MS. PENNETT: Okay.
23 12-inch water main. Theresidual pressureis140 |23 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay.
24 PSl. Anything over 80 PSI needs a pressure-reducing |24 THE WITNESS: That's t.
25 vave. Sowe're going to be providing 25 MS. COFFEY: Okay. That was our report
Page 38 Page 40
1 pressure-reducing valves on this so that we don't 1 intermsof open itemsfrom January.
2 blow out facets and everything else within the units. | 2 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Well, we did have
3 The flow that -- the flow at each 3 acouple of other openitems. Y ou were going to give
4 hydrant that was tested ranges between 1,550 gallons | 4 site exhibitsasto --
5 per minute and 1,635 gallons per minute. 5 MS. COFFEY: Our architect will be
6 So thereis sufficient flow and 6 providing those.
7 pressure within the system. We arerequired by RSIS | 7 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay. Along that
8 looping the water main within the site and the design | 8 the graphics of what the buildings will look like?
9 of the system is consistent with the standard 9 MS. COFFEY: Yes.
10 practices of New Jersey American, which weveon |10 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay.
11 numerous other projects within their facility -- 11 MR. SPEENEY: A new thought here.
12 withintheir service area, | mean. 12 Mr. Kéller, on the soil profile pit logs that you
13 BY MS. COFFEY: 13 provided.
14 Q. Mr. Kéller, I think you may have 14 THE WITNESS: Yes.
15 misspoken. | think the flow is 6,000 gallons per 15 MR. SPEENEY: They generally reach in
16 minute. 16 -- the pitsreach bedrock between 1 foot up to 12
17 Isthat correct? 17 feet.
18 A. That'sat 20 PSI. 18 How does that impact construction of
19 Q. Thank you. 19 thebuildings?
20 A. Atthe higher flow, there's -- there's 20 THE WITNESS: Well, | mean, where
21 twoflow rates. Oneis at the pressure of 140 21 there's shallow bedrock, | mean, there's going to
22 galonsaminute and then at 20 PSI, which isthe 22 either -- you know, they're going to havetorip it,
23 minimum necessary within the system. It's6,000 |23 hammer it, they will have to remove the bedrock to a
24 gallons per minute at one location and it's over 24  depth below the footings of the building so they can
25 10,000 gallons per minute at the other hydrant. 25 construct the building.
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1 MR. SPEENEY: And the processto do 1 runout into one of the two discharge basins, which
2 thatis, what you call -- 2 areon Bonnie Burn Road, correct?
3 THE WITNESS: Well, it depends on the 3 THE WITNESS: It will go into the storm
4 competency of therock. You know, the test pits 4 sewer system of Bonnie Burn Road.
5 can't realy determine what the competency of the 5 MR. TOSCANO: The existing -- okay.
6 rockis. Isitfractured rock? Isit solid? You 6 THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.
7 know, and solid isavariable term. 7 MR. TOSCANO: So when you do your
8 At this point we don't know what the 8 inspectionsand all of that, you're going to check
9 removal method will be. Whatever the method is, we | 9 for any kind of siltation or anything and you'll
10 will follow borough and other applicable standardsas |10 remediateit.
11 faras-- 11 However, what about the underdrain
12 MR. SPEENEY : Will that include 12 that's severa feet down in the bottom of the
13 blasting? 13 bioretention basin?
14 THE WITNESS: It's -- at this point | 14 THE WITNESS: Well, it'swrapped in
15 can'truleit out. | don't know. It may not be. It 15 filter fabric. It'sinastonebed. You can aso
16 depends on the competency of the rock. 16 seetheend of it in the outlet structure, because it
17 MR. SPEENEY : Thank you. 17 daylightsinto the outlet structure.
18 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Any other 18 MR. TOSCANO: Now of course.
19 questions before | open it up to the public? 19 THE WITNESS: So if you saw sediment in
20 (No response.) 20 there, you can seeit, but the likelihood of getting
21 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: I'm goingtoopen |21 sediment into the underdrain after ailmost 3 feet of
22 it uptothe public for questions only. 22 soil and sand and stoneis --
23 Again, I'm going to repeat that, 23 MR. TOSCANO: Wéll, | could see-- I'm
24 because comments will not be allowed. And the 24 thinking 15, 20 years from now.
25 questionswill only be on the testimony that has been |25 THE WITNESS: $till, | mean --
Page 42 Page 44
1 giventhisevening. 1 MR. TOSCANO: What's the remedy?
2 If you have aquestion, | ask that you 2 Redoingit?
3 please come up, state our name and address. 3 THE WITNESS: | mean, in the ultimate
4 Actually, we're going to open it up to 4 worst case, yeah, you would have to rip it out and
5 Mr. Butler first. 5 redoit.
6 MR. BUTLER: | have no questions, Madam 6 MR. TOSCANO: Okay.
7 Chair. 7 THE WITNESS: The likelihood of
8 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay. Thank you, | 8 sediment in the underdrainisalot lessthan
9 Mr. Butler. 9 sediment that's going to get into the storm pipes
10 So any public want to come up and ask 10 that run along Bonnie Burn Road.
11 questions of this testimony? 11 MR. TOSCANO: No, | understand,
12 Okay. Oh, we do. 12 understandable.
13 THE WITNESS: Damn. 13 THE WITNESS: To put context to it.
14 MR. LINNUS: Almost made it, 14 MR. TOSCANO: And you also mentioned
15 Mr. Keller. 15 that the runoff from the site, the developed site
16 THE WITNESS: No offense. 16  will not exceed what is currently running off the
17 MR. TOSCANO: No problem, none taken. 17 siteright now, correct?
18 Ben Toscano, 185 Bonnie Burn Road. 18 THE WITNESS: Asto the rate of runoff.
19 A couple of questions. Y ou brought up 19 MR. TOSCANO: The rate of runoff?
20 thebioretention basins. 20 THE WITNESS: Correct.
21 THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 21 MR. TOSCANO: Okay. Soit'snot a
22 MR. TOSCANO: One of the council people 22 problem. And looking at the plans --
23 mentioned that the underdrain -- that the wholeidea |23 THE WITNESS: Actually, I'm sorry to
24 isthat the underdrain will take all of the filtered 24 interrupt. We actualy have to reduce the rate of
25 water, it will go into the outlet structure and then 25 runoff for each of the storm events.
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1 So we're going to discharge at arate 1 proposed development, but it still doesn't answer the
2 lessthan what comes off the site today. The rules 2 question.
3 requireit. 3 Why wouldn't you loop the system so
4 MR. TOSCANO: That will help, that will 4 that in the event that there's an issue, you can
5 help, because when we get heavy storms, it'spouring | 5 aways back feed the system through another --
6 out all over the place, so that should help then. 6 another --
7 Isit true that two buildings are 7 THE WITNESS:. It'savery good
8 discharging directly into the Bonnie Burndrainage | 8 question. We're still tying into the water main at
9 system? 9 Bonnie Burn Road. We don't have access to another
10 THE WITNESS: Two buildings? No. 10 street. Wedon't have access to another water main.
11 MR. TOSCANO: Well, Building No. 1 and 11 MR. TOSCANO: Wéll, couldn't you --
12 Building No. 2, the -- 12 couldn't youtiein at the lower portion of Bonnie
13 THE WITNESS: The roof areaistied 13 Burn?
14 into -- because the DEP considers that clean water, |14 THE WITNESS: We could, but | mean, if
15 it does not need to be filtered, it does not run -- 15 there's an issue with the water main on Bonnie Burn
16 it'sdetained. Therate of runoff is controlled by 16 Road, having those two connectionsisn't going to do
17 an underground system, but it does not run through |17 usany real benefit.
18 the bioretention basin, that is correct. 18 MR. TOSCANO: And then my final
19 MR. TOSCANO: So why was it done that 19 question was, with regard to the building
20 way? Why didn't it follow suit with all the other 20 construction.
21 buildings and go into the bioretention basin? Wasit |21 THE WITNESS: That's the architect.
22 economics, save a couple of bucks? 22 MR. TOSCANO: That's the architect?
23 THE WITNESS: No, actually this design 23 THE WITNESS: Yeah. | don't do
24 ismore expensive with underground pipes. Itwasa |24 buildings.
25 matter of having enough volumeto treat al of the |25 (Laughter.)
Page 46 Page 48
1 impervious surfaces. We havealot of wetlandson | 1 MR. TOSCANO: Wéll, there was a mention
2 the property. We have other environmental 2 about blasting. So | wasjust -- possibility of
3 constraints. The basin couldn't be any larger, sowe | 3 blasting?
4 had to treat those two buildings separate. 4 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Wdll, | think he
5 MR. TOSCANO: No, | understand that. 5 answered that they don't know if they are going to
6 However, Building 1 and 2, | believe, they're 6 need to be blasting at this point, but if you have --
7 discharging directly into the Bonnie Burn Road 7 MR. TOSCANO: Wéll, welivein
8 system. They're not going into any underground 8 Watchung, so...
9 detention basin. 9 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: | understand
10 THE WITNESS: No, they are. 10 that, | know.
11 MR. TOSCANO: They are? 11 MR. TOSCANO: Would you be the
12 THE WITNESS: They are going through an 12 individual to talk to about if blasting is required,
13 underground detention system. 13 what provisions, what requirements would you abide
14 MR. TOSCANO: So dl of them are then? 14 by?
15 THE WITNESS: Yes. 15 THE WITNESS: Well, | mean, if there's
16 MR. TOSCANO: Oh, okay. 16 blasting, if the borough has their own requirements,
17 THE WITNESS: They'reall -- al of 17 we haveto comply with those. We certainly have to
18 them aredetained. None of the buildingsrequire |18 comply with state regulations on blasting.
19 water quality, but it was just easier to pipe the 19 MR. TOSCANO: So that would include
20 other four buildings into the basins. 20 pre- and post-blasting surveys and, you know, by a
21 MR. TOSCANO: Soit's okay. 21 certified PE and everything?
22 And then with regards to the water line 22 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: I'm going to let
23 system, | understand and you had alot of interesting |23 Tom, our engineer, answer that.
24 factsthat the existing 12-inch main is sufficient, 24 MR. HERITS: Whenever we blasted for a
25 more than adequate to handle the development, the |25 sanitary sewer, that's what we had to do. Before and
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1 after pictures and the whole thing. 1 minimal treatments, but how will they determine that
2 MR. TOSCANO: And what about the -- 2 there'sadditional treatments needed?
3  what'sthe radius? 3 Are they doing tests on the soil or
4 Within how many feet of the site? 4 other things of that nature, plant growth rates,
5 MR. HERITS: That | don't -- that | 5 things of that nature.
6 don't know off the top of my head. 6 THE WITNESS: Well, the applicant's
7 MR. TOSCANO: Okay. 7 proposal isthat what they have done for al of their
8 Because, you know, blasting travels. | 8 communitiesisfour treatments ayear. It's been
9 live across from the quarry, so | know. 9 effective, it'sworked. You know, so that's our plan
10 Okay, thank you. 10 and that would be using synthetic fertilizers and
11 THE WITNESS: Y ou're welcome. 11 herbicides and so on.
12 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: We have this 12 MR. JUBIN: Okay.
13 gentleman next. 13 MS. COFFEY: And just --
14 MR. JUBIN: Hi, good evening. Ron 14 MR. JUBIN: Y up, go ahead.
15 Jubin, 25 Birchwood Lane. 15 MS. COFFEY: Mr. Kéller, it'salso true
16 THE COURT REPORTER: Please spell your 16 that the applicant has an on-site maintenance person
17 last name, sir? 17 who would report back if there was some kind of an
18 MR. JUNIN: JU-B, asin boy, I-N. 18 issue on the site, correct?
19 | just had afew questions for 19 THE WITNESS: Correct, yes.
20 clarification. 20 MR. JUBIN: And then | guessthe list
21 MR. LINNUS: What was your address 21 of the pesticides and herbicides will be made
22 agan? 22 availableto -- for review as part of the -- | guess
23 MR. JUBIN: It's 25 Birchwood Lane. 23 thewhole comprehensive plan?
24 Y ou mentioned pesticides and you said 24 THE WITNESS: Y eah, we could do that, |
25 --first you said, once ayear and then you said, 25 mean, everything that they useis, you know, in
Page 50 Page 52
1 well, onceinthefall and once-- isit the same 1 accordance with state regulations.
2 treatment once ayear or isthere a heavier one? 2 MR. JUBIN: Okay. Yeah, | just wanted
3 THE WITNESS: | said herbicides are 3 tounderstand that.
4 multipletimesayear. The pesticideisthe 4 And | guess another question, and you
5 summertime. 5 don't need to put the whole plan back up, but trying
6 MR. JUBIN: Okay, okay. 6 togetavision of thethree acres of the grass, is
7 THE WITNESS: Unless, you know, they 7 that alargefield or how isthat laid out across the
8 haveto spot treat. 8 plan?
9 MR. JUBIN: Okay. So that was-- and | 9 Oh, you just have to take it off.
10 guessthat question and when you mentioned about the |10 THE WITNESS: | just have to take that
11 chemical and the organics and organicswould be -- - |11 off.
12 | guessit's because of the control rate of release, 12 MR. JUBIN: Okay. So just, again --
13 it might be more required for more frequent 13 THE WITNESS: That's Exhibit A-5 for
14 treatments. 14 therecord.
15 THE WITNESS: No, no, no, the synthetic 15 So the light green areas are the lawn
16 fertilizers, because they're manufactured, have a 16 (indicating). So they're, you know, kind of
17 better controlled and more uniform releasethanthe |17  concentrated around the buildings and the clubhouse.
18 organics. Theorganics, just by the nature -- 18 You know, the green areas of the bioretention basins
19 MR. JUBIN: Y eah, no, that's what | 19 arenot treated. They're not going to treat areas
20 meant. 20 below theretaining walls either. It's only going to
21 THE WITNESS: So the organics might 21 beredly the areas around the buildings and the
22 need more applications, because they may not beas |22 clubhouse.
23 affective asthe synthetic materials. 23 MR. JUBIN: Okay, great. So to that --
24 MR. JUBIN: Soisit fair to say then 24 and, again, it looks like it's good, it's
25 there's-- asyou said, there's going to be four 25 interspersed. I'mjust wondering if -- again, | get
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1 it, the greens are good, but, like, rock buffers 1 MR. JUBIN: Okay. So then the
2 aong the -- because you talked about runoff and 2 maintenance then would be -- then it's just you're
3 thingsthat are overspread. So arethere buffers 3 looking at it and seeing if it's maintaining its
4 between the paved areas and, say, the grasswhereyou | 4 composition?
5 can have rocks to catch things rather than goes 5 THE WITNESS: Correct.
6 running -- I'm thinking of also the hydrocarbonsand | 6 MR. JUBIN: Okay. Andthen| just --
7 thingslike that, isthere any type of buffer to kind 7 what you mentioned about sodium potassium being
8 of trap or catch that? 8 removed by them and then you mentioned later that it
9 THE WITNESS: No. | mean, what traps 9 wascacium chloride.
10 and treats the hydrocarbons and any of that overspray |10 Soisit safeto -- iscalcium aso
11 arethetwo bioretention basins. That'safunction, |11 being removed by the bioretention in addition to
12 one of the main functions of those basins. 12 sodium potassium.
13 MR. JUBIN: Y eah, yeah, and the flow 13 THE WITNESS: It does.
14 from the asphalt then is directed to those basins? 14 Calciumis actually a plant nutrient.
15 THE WITNESS: Correct. 15 Sothe plant material in the bioretention basins
16 MR. JUBIN: Isit likeaculvert or is 16 would absorb the calcium.
17 thereactua piping? 17 MR. JUBIN: And the phosphorous and
18 THE WITNESS: There's a series of 18 nitrogen as well?
19 inletsand pipesthat collect the runoff and then 19 THE WITNESS.: Correct, that's correct.
20 direct discharge it into each of the basins. 20 MR. JUBIN: Isthere any worry about
21 MR. JUBIN: Okay, great. And then just 21 overgrowth at al or isthat maintained as well with
22 wondering like if you -- weed control and thingslike |22 those systems?
23 that, have you looked into things like ground cover |23 THE WITNESS: | think considering the
24 and other things that are more resistant to requiring |24 limited amount of additional nutrients that get into
25 water and feeding and thins of that nature, you know, |25 the bioretention basin, there'salot of plantsin
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1 pachysandraor other ground covers, rather than 1 there, so | don't think that we're worried about
2 having grass? 2 overgrowth or thingslike that or toxicity to the
3 It's still green, but the requirements 3 plants.
4 for herbicides and things like that can be -- 4 MR. JUBIN: Andistherea-- | guessa
5 THE WITNESS: | mean, we have that in 5 detailed cross section or plans of the bioretention
6 areas around the buildings and so on, but there's 6 basinsonfile aready?
7 other areas where we're keeping it open lawn for pass | 7 THE WITNESS.: Yes, they'reall in the
8 of recreation. 8 setinthesite plans.
9 MR. JUBIN: Okay. That's -- yeah, 9 MR. JUBIN: Okay.
10 that'sthe answer to the next question. 10 THE WITNESS: There's a soil section
11 And then I'm just curious with these, 11 through the bottom of the basin, shows the soil
12 the bioretention basins and you mentioned, you gave |12 layer, the sand layer, the underdrain system.
13 some solid facts on 90 percent removal rate and 13 MR. JUBIN: Great, don't want to bring
14 thingslike that. 14 that up again.
15 So isthat historical or when these are 15 (Laughter.)
16 putin, arethere actually tests being done to 16 MR. JUBIN: And | guess, just the last
17 evauate the efficiency of when they're placed in. 17 one, you mentioned at the last meeting that you had
18 THE WITNESS: The removal rateisas 18 filed and you were waiting to receive a DEP response
19 established by the DEP, but there have been 19 for about the wetland management. Did you receive
20 university studies that shown -- have shown that 20 that yet from them and isthat going to be covered in
21 these basins are effective and meet those standards. |21 the environmental section?
22 MR. JUBIN: So you're not required then 22 THE WITNESS: I'm going to |eave that
23 when you put onein to do sometype of drainageor |23 for the environmentalist to talk about.
24 remediation type of testing? 24 MR. JUBIN: Okay, okay, okay. Thanks.
25 THE WITNESS: No. 25 THE WITNESS: Y ou're welcome.

Rizman Rappaport (973)992-7650

(14) Pages 53 - 56

"When every word counts’



In Re: Bonnie Burn

Page 57 Page 59
1 MR. JUBIN: Thank you very much. 1 under the impression that woods, like let's say a
2 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Someoneelseover | 2 scaleof Oto 10, I've always felt like woods being a
3 herehad aquestion. 3 10 on absorption where, you know, the trees break the
4 Sir? 4 water pellets and the leaf litter breaks the water
5 MR. VETTER: Good evening. George 5 pelletsand, you know, the clay or the silt or the
6 Vetter, 182 Mountain Avenue. 6 sand will absorb some of the water.
7 THE COURT REPORTER: Please spell your 7 THE WITNESS: That's not exactly true
8 last name, sir. 8 when you have poor underlying soils.
9 MR. VETTER: V-E-T-T-E-R. 9 MR. VETTER: | know, you keep saying
10 THE COURT REPORTER: Thank you. 10 that, but I'm just -- you know, I'm familiar with the
11 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Mountain Avenue |11  soil triangle, but I'm just -- | would think that
12 in Warren? 12 soil would absorb something.
13 MR. VETTER: Yes. 13 THE WITNESS: It does absorb something.
14 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay. 14 It'sjust not alot in the fact that it's woods and
15 MR. VETTER: What is the square footage 15 leaf litter. It still absorbs more than the pavement
16 of asphalt and concrete or impervious surface onthis |16 would, which absorbs very little.
17 project? 17 MR. VETTER: | would think pavement
18 THE WITNESS: Including the buildings 18 absorbs zero.
19 or just of the asphalt and concrete? 19 THE WITNESS: Well, it doesn't.
20 MR. VETTER: Without the buildings. 20 MR. VETTER: It absorbs something?
21 Y ou know what, you don't have to answer 21 THE WITNESS: There'savery small
22 it now because | don't want to waste everybody's 22 amount that is absorbed or evaporates.
23 time. 23 MR. VETTER: Okay. Getting back to a
24 THE WITNESS: No, no, that's okay. 24 500-year flood and I'm going to -- two thoughts that
25 MR. VETTER: Maybe for another -- 25 cameto my mind were Hurricane Floyd and Sandy. |
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1 THE WITNESS: Five-and-a-half acres of 1 wasdriving in the Watchung traffic circle during
2 asphalt, concrete, etcetera. Not including 2 Floyd and | thought my car was going to float away
3 buildings, 5-and-a-half acres. 3 and | was by Water & Wine restaurant, which these
4 MR. VETTER: Square footage, an acre 4 people know.
5 being 46,000 square feet? 5 But, anyway, I'm going to take those
6 THE WITNESS: Whatever 5-and-a-half 6 big storms where we get 14 inches of rain, which
7 acresis. 7 occurred in Floyd or Sandy or something, one of them
8 MR. VETTER: Okay. 8 had 14 inches of rain, when these ponds -- you said
9 THE WITNESS: 250,000 square feet, give 9 we have the emergency overflow, right?
10 ortake. 10 THE WITNESS: Right.
11 MR. VETTER: Okay. When it rains, what 11 MR. VETTER: Wouldn't that concentrate
12 isthevolume of water in like, I'm just going to 12 thewater discharging?
13 say, al-inch rainstorm? 13 Likelet's say if you had, like, 10
14 THE WITNESS: So you're going to make 14 acres of woods and you very 14 inches of rain hit al
15 me-- 15 10 acres, all 10 acres of woods are absorbing some
16 MR. VETTER: Well, water islanding on 16 water and it might not be concentrated in one little
17 thesurface. You areretaining it, but I'm just 17 rivulet, it might be dispersed through the 10 acres.
18 asking -- I'm just trying to show these peoplewhat |18 When you're putting it over an emergency overflow
19 thevolume of water isthat ends up on asitelike 19 that's, whatever, 4-feet wide, now you're
20 this. Wedon't have to answer it now. I'm just 20 concentrating 14 inches of extrarain into one area,
21 tryingto -- 21 whichisgoing to flow down to Bonnie Burn within
22 THE WITNESS: Okay. | mean the water 22 increased velocity.
23 isgoing to run off from the asphalt areas and go 23 THE WITNESS: Wéll, first off, the
24 into the basins and be attenuated. 24 emergency spillways are designed to accommodate the
25 MR. VETTER: Yeah, |'ve dways been 25 storm, you know, when the out -- it's designed based
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1 onthe outlet structure being clogged and they're 1 many hydrants as the fire chief and the fire official
2 designed appropriately. They don't have excess 2 wanted.
3 velocity, because that's an issue with both DEPand | 3 MR. VETTER: Got you.
4 soil conservation. 4 THE WITNESS: | don't remember the
5 So the velocity going over the 5 exact number.
6 emergency spillway meets applicable standards. 6 MR. VETTER: Bound Brook --
7 The other thing, you know, 14 inches of 7 THE WITNESS: There's at least six.
8 waterfall onto awooded area, in avery short 8 MR. VETTER: Bound Brook recently had a
9 distance, they're going to start creating rivulets 9 firewherethey had to have 36 fire departments come
10 and channelsthrough the woods. It'stheway water |10 to help them.
11 works. So thereis concentration of flow no matter |11 So | just don't know like -- you know,
12 what through thissite. The systems are designed 12 | guessit getsalittle crowded in there.
13 according to applicable standards. 13 All right. Another question is: Would
14 MR. VETTER: Okay. What sizeisthe 14 100-foot buffer zone be better for neighborsto this
15 pipethat's going through the complex, not Bonnie |15 complex than a 50-foot buffer zone?
16 Burn Road? 16 THE WITNESS: The redevelopment plan
17 THE WITNESS: Well, it varies from 15 17 requires 100-foot buffer along Mareu and 50-foot
18 inchesand up. Dependson whereitiswithinthe |18 around --
19 system. 19 MR. VETTER: People have their houses
20 MR. VETTER: There's a 15-inch water 20 right there. Wouldn't it be better with a 100-foot
21 main going around those buildings? 21 there?
22 THE WITNESS: Oh, you said -- I'm 22 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Mr. Vetter, we
23 sorry, | thought you wanted storm water. 23 had thistestimony at our last meeting and we
24 MR. VETTER: No, within the complex. 24 discussed dl of this.
25 THE WITNESS: It's an 8-inch water 25 So I'm going to ask that they make a
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1 main. 1 very brief statement back.
2 MR. VETTER: Eight inches are going 2 MR. VETTER: Okay.
3 around those buildings? 3 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: But we've
4 THE WITNESS: Correct, that's what's 4 actually talked about buffering and that's why they
5 the minimum required under the Residential Site 5 were taking about adding bushes and trees and shrubs
6 Improvement Standards. 6 to certain areas because of that buffer.
7 MR. VETTER: And there's no way to get 7 MR. VETTER: Okay. What isthe
8 accesstoto like what's the road in the back, 8 €levation difference in the site topography-wise from
9 Oakwood? 9 highest point to the lowest point in the entire site?
10 THE WITNESS: No. 10 MS. COFFEY : Madam Chair, would you
11 MR. VETTER: So you can't loop into 11 like usto go through that again?
12 Oakwood or Johnson or -- 12 MR. VETTER: Oh, I didn't know you did
13 THE WITNESS: No. 13 thisbefore.
14 MR. VETTER: Okay. Where on that map 14 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Y eah, we did this
15 arefire hydrants? 15 last meeting.
16 THE WITNESS: The fire hydrants are 16 MR. VETTER: Okay, I'm sorry.
17 shown on Exhibit A-12. Thelocation of the hydrants |17 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And | don't mean
18 have been approved by the borough'sfire officials. |18 to berudeto you.
19 MR. VETTER: Isthere one hydrant? | 19 MR. VETTER: Okay.
20 can'tsee 20 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: But | just have
21 Is there one hydrant on the map, is 21 to keep moving this along and that's why | made the
22 therefive? 22 statement in the very beginning, we are only going to
23 THE WITNESS: No, there's six or seven. 23 take questions for testimony this evening.
24 MR. VETTER: Okay. 24 MR. VETTER: Okay.
25 THE WITNESS: There's -- there are as 25 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: That was made
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1 thisevening. 1 We can't hear.
2 MR. VETTER: All right. You were 2 MS. QUAN: Were geotechnical borings
3 asking usto ask questions. My last question was 3 performed before design work was done?
4 going to be, what is the height of the retaining 4 THE WITNESS: We did soil testing.
5 walls? 5 MS. QUAN: Just soil testing?
6 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: I'll let them 6 THE WITNESS: For stormwater purposes.
7 answer that. 7 You can ask the architect when he gets up, hopefully
8 MR. VETTER: Okay. It doesn't haveto 8 soon, about any geotechnical, because that would have
9 beexact, | mean, isit 10 foot, isit 30 foot? 9 beenfor him.
10 THE WITNESS: | have to find my notes 10 MS. QUAN: | was curious about what the
11 from the October meeting. 11 retention time through the bioretention basins were.
12 MR. VETTER: Okay. | guess| wasn't 12 THE WITNESS: | don't have that
13 present at the October meeting. 13 information.
14 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: There are 14 Most of that discussion wasin the
15 transcripts available that you canread and you can |15 first meeting. | did not review that testimony. |
16 actually read the entire transcript. 16 don't--
17 The other thing isis that we are now 17 MS. QUAN: Okay. | just want to make
18 videoing our meetings. So our last meeting wasour |18 sure that, you know, the mosquitos and things like
19 first video. You can watch that in its entirety 19 that were considered.
20 tonight and moving forward, but last meetingwehada |20 THE WITNESS: Let me put it thisway:
21 lotof -- | opened it up and | gave alot more 21 Therulessay it hasto drain within 72 hours, it
22 |atitude, because there were alot of questionsand |22 does. Mr. Herits, the borough engineer, has made
23 wedidn't have alot of residents, but there comesa |23  sure that we comply with the rules. So the mosquitos
24 pointintimethat | now have to get back towhat our |24 would not be an issue.
25 rulesare. 25 MS. QUAN: Okay. What's the percent
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1 So we're only allowing questioning on 1 coverage of establishment of the vegetation within
2 testimony from that night, otherwise we can keep 2 the bioretention basin that's required, you know,
3 going and going and going. 3 like, when you have a planting and you have, like, so
4 MR. VETTER: Okay. 4 much survivability?
5 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: But please read 5 THE WITNESS: Wéll, the -- and thisis
6 thetranscripts or watch the video. 6 part of our maintenance program is that the -- we
7 MR. VETTER: Okay, thank you. 7 havetoinspect it and make sure that it has taken
8 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Well, they are 8 whatever may not take, any die off that occurs will
9 getting you the answer. 9 haveto be-- any plant material would be removed and
10 MR. VETTER: | can hear from here. 10 anew plant installed and if it'sthe -- the basin
11 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay. 11 bottom, it will be re-seeded.
12 THE WITNESS: The maximum retaining 12 MS. QUAN: Okay. Y eah, so sometimes
13 wall heightisinBasin 1, it's 22 feet. Most of the |13 there's-- you know, | don't know if there'sa
14 wallsare much lower. 14 requirement on like 85 percent survivability or, you
15 MR. VETTER: Thank you. 15 know, like, interms of, like, thisiswhat you're
16 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Any other 16 going to plant and --
17 questions from public? 17 THE WITNESS: Mr. Herits will make sure
18 MS. QUAN: Hi. Hue Quan, 10 Corey 18 that we--
19 Lane. It'sspelled H-U-E, last name Q-U-A-N. 19 MR. HERITS: | would think the owner
20 I'm sorry, | camein late, so I'm sorry 20 would want 100 percent.
21 if thiswascovered or if it wasn't. | wasjust 21 MS. QUAN: Right.
22 curious, were geotechnical borings performed for |22 | was just curious about that.
23 design work? 23 And, yeah, so it will be monitored by
24 MALE AUDIENCE MEMBER: Canyou usethe |24 predation, by animals and just weather.
25 mic? 25 THE WITNESS: Correct.
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1 MS. QUAN: | wasjust curious -- 1 thetown and have them replace it?
2 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Spesk into the 2 What's the mechanism for that? He
3 microphone, because you keep fading. 3 plants400 trees, they all die, who's -- who's -- who
4 MS. QUAN: | wasjust curiousif this 4 hasto file the report?
5 township has, like, an MS4 permit for stormwater. 5 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: I'm going to let
6 THE WITNESS: Yes. 6 their attorney answer that.
7 MS. QUAN: It does? 7 MS. COFFEY: Sure.
8 So, you know, does a site plan like 8 Well, first of al, one thing to keep
9 thisrequirethem to fall under thetownshipsMS4in | 9 inmindisthatitisarental property, so we want
10 termsof, like, the inspection and things like that, 10 peopletowanttolivethere. Soit'sinthe
11 like, an annual inspection and maintenance, kind of, |11  applicant's own self-interest to keep the vegetation
12 like, have a certification. 12 diveand healthy. People aren't going to want to
13 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: I'mgoingtolet |13 pay therentsthat we want to collect for a property
14 our engineer answer that. 14 that'sfull of dead trees.
15 MR. HERITS: If the borough was 15 But, beyond that, we are required to
16 maintaining it, we would be inspecting it. 16 post performance guarantees and maintenance
17 If the owner of this property is going 17 guarantees with the municipality at the outset and
18 tobemaintaining it, and any inspectionswould be |18 typically if there's a maintenance issue on the
19 done under property maintenance. 19 property, which we don't expect, that gets reported
20 MS. QUAN: No, | understand that. Y ou 20 toyour municipa zoning officer.
21 know, I've done work for other townships wherethey |21 MR. DePARTO: By whom?
22 require certification by, you know, the owner to 22 MS. COFFEY : By whomever wants to
23 provide that information to the township so that, you |23 report it.
24 know, you guys have paperwork for your own MS4. |24 MR. DePARTO: So | wak by, | seea
25 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Isn't that what 25 deadtree, | call the municipal -- the municipal
Page 70 Page 72
1 you were talking about, this quarterly or annual 1 zoning officer and report you or | call you up and
2 report? 2 say replace the tree?
3 THE WITNESS: The O&M manual and the 3 MS. COFFEY: | would think if you were
4 borough's M$4 requires us to submit an annual report | 4 concerned about enforcement, typically you would call
5 to the borough engineer, because that's part of the 5 the municipal zoning officer and say, they haven't
6 reporting that the borough hasto maketothestate, | 6 built what they said there were going to build or it
7 isthat have you received the annual report from 7 doesn't look like what | thought was going to build.
8 privately maintained, so, yes. 8 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Our zoning
9 MS. QUAN: Okay, thank you. 9 officer getsalot of calls.
10 That's it. 10 MR. DePARTO: But do | have standing as
11 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Thank you. 11 somebody who lives down the block to make that call
12 Any other questions? 12 orisitonly up to the owners --
13 MR. DePARTO: Mike DeParto, 46 Orchard 13 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Absolutely.
14 Road. 14 MR. DePARTO: So anybody can walk by
15 Just following up on her question, 15 and say, you have adead tree, call the zoning
16 because there was atown easement put nexttomy |16 officer?
17 property where the easement owners, we donated the |17 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: It's no different
18 waterline to the town, they were supposed to put all |18 than if you go to XY Z company on the highway and
19 thesetrees, they al died. 19 they're salling things off the sidewak and somebody
20 Is there an enforcement provision with 20 says, hey, you can't do that, it'sillegal, you
21 thiswhen all of your stuff dies? You'resayingit's |21 haven't gotten the proper permits.
22 part of his-- their maintenance of the property. 22 They can report it to the town. People
23 Self reporting the trees dying? The 23 report their neighbors to the town. So, yes, you can
24 people renting reporting? Can |, as a stranger 24 as--
25 walking by and noticing that that treeisdead, cal |25 MR. DePARTO: | have five dead trees
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1 thetown owes me somewhere, then | should goreport | 1 finishing the project, plus -- my questionis. When
2 you guysto -- on the easement that | donated, they | 2 doesthisall end and when the trees die 2-and-a-half
3 diedayear later. They look lovely whenthey come. | 3 yearslater after or three years and one day after,
4 So I'll walk by every day and I'll just 4 what isour recourse, to call you again? There's now
5 call you and isthere -- isthere a-- besides you 5 no performance bond.
6 caling them and telling them they're in violation, 6 MR. HERITS: | have an open line for
7 isthereapenalty for thisif they don't respond in 7 dead trees, believe me. You're not the only per --
8 30 days? 8 there's people calling with dead treesin this
9 What's the -- how does that work? 9 borough everywhere. So, and anyone can make these
10 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: | don'thavean |10 cdlls.
11 answer to that. 11 MR. DePARTO: Y eah, but these trees are
12 Tom? 12 gpecific for shading for the neighbors. These are
13 MR. HERITS: | was just going to go 13 more specific than any tree lying around. These are
14 back and say the project -- the developer hasto post |14 specifically to protect the neighbors from the --
15 aperformance bond -- 15 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Ms. Coffey, do
16 MR. DePARTO: Right. For how long, 10 16 you want to add --
17 years? 17 MS. COFFEY: Sure.
18 MR. HERITS: Can | finish? 18 Just to sort of finish the -- well, one
19 MR. DePARTO: Okay, sure. 19 thing to clarify, | think what you mean to say isthe
20 MR. HERITS: So he hasto -- he hasto 20 treesareintended to provide screening, rather than
21 post a performance bond. 21 shading.
22 Before that performance bond is 22 MR. DePARTO: Right.
23 released, there will be an inspection of the entire 23 MS. COFFEY: So just to clarify that.
24 site, every improvement, which includes landscaping. |24 But then in terms of calling the zoning
25 If theresanything dead at that time, he'll bemade |25  officer because you're asking so what happens when
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1 toreplaceit before he gets off his performance 1 youcall, typically a zoning officer would first
2 bond. When he gets off his performance bond, there's | 2 reach out to the property owner and say, I've had a
3 atwo-year maintenance bond and before that is 3 complaint and you need to addressiit.
4 released, there will be another inspection done to 4 And if the property owner continues to
5 check everything from sidewalk, pavement, landscaping | 5 be noncompliant, at that time they receive a
6 and that all gets checked before that gets released. 6 violation, which can take a number of forms. It
7 So you're kind of covered for at least 7 often includes a fine and/or you can't use the
8 threeyearsthrough his bonding. 8 property anymore. Depending on the level of the
9 MR. DePARTO: But he's not going to 9 violation and you can get called into municipal
10 plant thetreesday one. So he'sbasicaly -- he's 10 court.
11 goingto plant the trees at theend. Soreally 11 So there's an escalating process
12 there€'sone year, the -- 12 depending on how egregious and repetitive the offense
13 MR. HERITS: No, no, no, no. So he 13 is.
14 plantsthetrees at the end and that startsthe clock |14 MR. DePARTO: Okay. Thank you.
15 andthat al hasto be planted and healthy beforehe |15 THE COURT REPORTER: Sir, can you spell
16 getsoff his performance bond. 16 your last name, please.
17 MR. DePARTO: Okay. 17 MR. DePARTO: DeParto, D-e P-A-R-T-O.
18 So they put the plants up last. So 18 THE COURT REPORTER: Thank you.
19 we've got two, potentially three years from finishing |19 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Any other
20 -- 20 questions?
21 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: From the date 21 (No response.)
22 when they're planted. 22 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay, let's move
23 MR. DePARTO: From when they're 23 on.
24 planted. Okay? 24 MS. COFFEY: Okay. I'm going to move
25 But the performance bond only goes to 25 over.
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1 So our next expert is the project 1 MR. RAKER: My nameis Jack Raker. I'm
2 architect, as we promised. 2 with Minno & Wasko Architects at 80 Lambert Lanein
3 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Asyou remember, | 3 Lambertville, New Jersey.
4 wedo have abewitching hour of 10 p.m. 4 MR. LINNUS: Y our witness, Counse.
5 So | would like to try to -- I'm not 5 MS. COFFEY: Thank you.
6 going to stop you in the middle, but... 6 DIRECT EXAMINATION
7 MS. COFFEY: Well try to cometo a 7 BY MS. COFFEY:
8 spot. 8 Q. Mr. Raker, can you please introduce
9 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Thank you. 9 yourself to the board and the public and tell them a
10 MR. KELLER: Do you want me to 10 little bit about your experience and qualifications?
11 introduce? 11 A. Sure.
12 Jack isgoing to useit. 12 I'm aprincipal with Minno & Wasko
13 MS. COFFEY:: All right. We have one 13  Architects and Plannersin Lambertville, New Jersey.
14 exhibit that our architect is going to use, but our 14 | graduated with a bachelor's degree in
15 engineer prepared it, so if we can havethe engineer |15 architecture over 20 years ago from New Jersey
16 just introduce it onto the record and that was our 16 Ingtitute of Technology.
17 architect can refer to it and then we'll really be 17 I've been practicing in the field of
18 donewith him. 18 residential and mixed-use architecture land planning
19 So thisis A-13. 19 for the past 20 years.
20 (Whereupon, Site Plan Rendering is 20 I've testified before numerous boards
21 received and marked as Exhibit A-13 for 21 inthe State of New Jersey.
22 identification.) 22 MR. LINNUS: Are you licensed?
23 MR. KELLER: Thisisasite plan 23 THE WITNESS: | am.
24 rendering, dated 2/18/2020. 24 I'm currently licensed in the State of
25 It's the same rendering we have shown 25 New Jersey and my licenseisin good standing.
Page 78 Page 80
1 previoudly. It'sjust at a bigger scale so that you 1 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay, we're good.
2 can seethe context of the neighboring properties 2 MS. COFFEY: Thank you.
3 around the subject site. 3 Okay. Get up to full power here.
4 It shows the entire subject site and 4 Therewego.
5 the adjacent properties on Johnston and Mareuand | 5 THE WITNESS: Thank you for your
6 other streets around the site. 6 patience, | apologize.
7 MS. COFFEY: Thank you, Mr. Keller. 7 Okay. | have acopy of this
8 MR. LINNUS: Sir, do you want to raise 8 presentation and athumb drive with a copy of the
9 your right, please? 9 presentation.
10 MS. COFFEY': Just for the record, this 10 So rather than mark every dlide into
11 isJack Raker, the project architect. 11 evidence, I'm going to go through the slides and then
12 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: I'm sorry, Jack? |12 just provide that.
13 MS. COFFEY: Raker, R-A-K-E-R. 13 Isthat okay?
14 MR. RAKER: My name is Jack Raker. 14 MR. LINNUS: Well, why don't you mark
15 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Weknow that. |15 the didesfor the public and identify the dlides and
16 MR. LINNUS: Do you swear the testimony 16 you say that you have areplicate of the slides here.
17 you're about to give will be the truth, the whole 17 THE WITNESS.: Sure, sure.
18 truth and nothing but the truth, so help you God? 18 I'm going to refer to the slides. The
19 MR. RAKER: | do. 19 dlidesare essentially color versions of the
20 JACK RAKER, 20 submission, but there are additiona slides that were
21 80 Lambert Lane, Suite 105, Lambertville, New 21 not part of the submission in this presentation.
22 Jersey 08530, having been duly sworn, testifies 22 MR. LINNUS: So thefirst page up there
23 asfollows: 23 thatis-- want to identify that and we'll marked
24 MR. LINNUS: Do you want to state your 24 thisA --first page A-14.
25 name and address for the record, please. 25 (Whereupon, Cover Sheet of
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1 Architectural Drawingsis received and marked 1 later.
2 asExhibit A-14 for identification.) 2 Of the low and moderate, we have to
3 THE WITNESS: Sure. Thisisthe cover 3 comply with state regulations and there's -- that's
4 sheet of the architectural drawings that were 4 lessthan 20 percent can be one -- are required to be
5 submitted. Thisparticular versionisin color. 5 one-bedrooms and that would be nine. More than 20
6 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And you're 6 percent need to be three-bedrooms, and that's 10 in
7 saying, though, that this does not include everything | 7 this project and the remaining units are two-bedroom
8 that you're going to be showing us? 8 units, that's 27.
9 THE WITNESS: That copy includes 9 The next thing | would like to noteis
10 everything you're are going to see. 10 on the submitted sheets there was an error in marking
11 MS. COFFEY: What he was saying was 11 alow- and moderate-unit and | want to point that
12 that what was previously submitted does not include |12  sheet out to everyone.
13 everything that'sincluded in what he's showing you |13 I know the planner, I'm sureislooking
14 thisevening. 14 at the number of low-and-moderate units and would
15 MR. POTE: The October version? 15 liketo know. On Sheet A-4, and I'll bring it up
16 MS. COFFEY: Correct. 16 when it comes up, on the third floor plan there'sa
17 THE WITNESS: It's the January version, 17 two bedroom, 913 unit that was not |abeled as alow
18 that'sthe latest architectural -- 18 and moderate and should be.
19 MR. POTE: Right, thisis. 19 MR. LINNUS:; While we're on the low and
20 MS. COFFEY: So the January version 20 moderate, how many are going to be very low and you
21 that has been submitted to the board also doesnot |21 want to identify the beds, the bedrooms that are
22 include some material that's going to be shownonthe |22 going to be very low?
23 -- so for example, we had some requests at the 23 THE WITNESS: Sure, | do have that
24 January meeting to bring additional exhibitsthat are |24 information.
25 incorporated into the slides that are in the -- 25 MR. LINNUS: And 13 percent are
Page 82 Page 84
1 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Thelast revision | 1 required to be very low.
2 wegot was January 17th, 2020. 2 THE WITNESS: Okay. I'm going to take
3 MR. LINNUS: If the witnessis going to 3 it by unit type by unit type. So --
4 tedtify from the slides, we're going to go page by 4 MR. LINNUS: Just show us 13 percent
5 page and dide by dlide. 5 very low.
6 Andwhat I'll doisI'll mark the 6 THE WITNESS: Okay. Thevery -- for
7 replicas of what you're testifying to. 7 thevery low, there's one one-bedroom, four
8 So A-14, you want to identify what A-14 8 two-bedrooms and one three-bedroom unit.
9 s, please? 9 For the low income, thereis four
10 THE WITNESS: Sure. 10 one-bedrooms, 10 two-bedrooms and four
11 A-14 isthe cover sheet of the 11 three-bedrooms.
12 submitted architectural set. 12 For the moderate income, there's four
13 So I'm going to do alittle 13 one-bedrooms, 13 two-bedrooms and five
14 housekeeping. 1'm going to talk alittle bit about 14 three-bedrooms.
15 the overall project mix and the number of dwelling |15 MR. LINNUS: And your representation is
16 unitsinthe overall project and then I'm going to 16 that complieswith the COAH requirements, the UHAC
17 get and dive into very specific elements of each. 17 requirements and the affordable housing regquirements?
18 So the project includes 230 dwelling 18 THE WITNESS: Correct.
19 units. Of those dwelling units, there's 184 19 Okay. I'm going to go onto the next
20 market-rate dwelling units. There's 46 20 dlide.
21 low-and-moderate units. 21 And before | do, | just want to talk a
22 Of the market-rate units, there are 42 22 little bit about some of the site design issues,
23 one-bedrooms and 142 two-bedrooms. And 26 of those |23 because it was my firm that worked with the
24  two-bedrooms are two-bedroom dens. And I'll getinto |24 engineering firm to design the site and the site
25 alittle bit more testimony about that alittle 25 layout and, you know, we were really proud of what we
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1 havedone. 1 board A-13. And then the other section isthree and
2 | know there was some concerns that we 2 four section, three- and four-story section for these
3 werejust plopping buildings down on the siteinsome | 3 three buildings here (indicating), Buildings 4
4 random fashion and we really took into account the | 4 through 6.
5 building design to be -- have the least -- we know 5 So what | want to point out in these
6 we'rein an environmentally-sensitive site. Y ou 6 sectionsisthat this side, this left side of the
7 know, we have wetlands surrounding us. Andweknow | 7 building I'm pointing to, my slide now, isthe high
8 that we want these buildings to work with thegrade, | 8 side of the site and the building takes the grade
9 we haveasdoping site. 9 from one side to the other.
10 It slopes from this back here al the 10 So on this side of the building
11 way down low areato theright side of the site 11 (indicating), it's two stories. On this side of the
12 (indicating). 12 building, it's three stories (indicating).
13 MR. LINNUS: Let the record reflect 13 BY MS. COFFEY:
14 that you're -- excuse me, let therecord reflect that |14 Q. When you're talking about the sides,
15 you'rereferring to A-13. 15 just to be clear for the record, you're saying that
16 THE WITNESS: Correct. 16 referring to the building type A/B section on the
17 | was going to just say that. | was 17 left sideit'sthe two stories and the on the
18 pointing to the board over there, A-13. Sowhat we |18 right-hand side it's the three stories, correct?
19 needed to do wasto find away to have these 19 A. Correct.
20 buildings make up that grade, that grade difference. |20 Q. Thank you.
21 We could have just went and alot of 21 A. And what thisdoes, isit allows the
22 developersjust flatten the site, throw their 22 building to take the grade and we oriented these
23 building on it, put their parking, and put up abunch |23 buildings parallel with the slope so that the
24 of retaining walls. 24 buildings themselves take up alot of that grade
25 That's not what we did. We were very 25 charge acrossthe site. You'l enter on the
Page 86 Page 88
1 concerned about how this building -- how these 1 three-story, you can enter on the three-story side or
2 buildings would work with the grade. Wedidn'twant | 2 thetwo-story side and get access to the buildings.
3 toputalot of retaining walls everywhere. Itisa 3 They're elevator-served buildings. So
4 doping site, we knew they we're going to be 4 it doesn't matter which side you access on, you can
5 required, we knew that there was going to -- there 5 just take an elevator up to the floor you live on.
6 was some boring samples done. 6 Another thing | wanted to talk about
7 We knew there was going to be rock. 7 is, we have -- we wanted to reduce the amount of
8 Going through rock is expensive. Developersdont | 8 impervious surface aswell, so one of the waysto do
9 want to doit, so we want to avoid that as much as 9 that isto put under-building parking and take those
10 possible. 10 spaces off-site and put them under the building.
11 So with this next slide -- 11 So we've done that in both of these
12 MR. LINNUS: For the record, you're 12 sections (indicating). You can seeat least in these
13 referring to what I'm now marking as A-15 and putting |13 sections on the high side, we have garages and it
14 today'sdateonit. 14 variesper building. Each building sectionis
15 (Whereupon, Drawing is received and 15 dlightly different depending upon its location.
16 marked as Exhibit A-15 for identification.) 16 Sometimes the building is on the low side.
17 MR. LINNUS: Do you want to identify 17 But we've done this so that we can take
18 what A-15is? 18 those parking spaces, move them in site and then
19 THE WITNESS: A-15is Sheet A-17 inthe 19 offer an additional amenity to our guests, to our
20 submitted drawing set. Itiscalled "Section." 20 renters.
21 This drawing shows a section through 21 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: How deep are
22 thetwo different types of buildings on-site. 22 those garages?
23 We have three -- two-and three-story 23 THE WITNESS: The garages vary in width
24 buildings on this side of the site. 24 from 20to 25 feet. I'm sorry, vary in depth, |
25 Again, I'm pointing to Sheet A-13, the 25 apologize.
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1 So we have atotal on-site of 107 1 This particular building has 23
2 parking spaces, which pulls 107 parking spacesinside | 2 dwellingsintotal. It has 12 onesand 11 twos.
3 thebuildings and allows us to reduce some of that 3 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: So Building 1 on
4 impervious surface. 4 the other exhibit is where?
5 All of these buildings are fully 5 THE WITNESS: Building 1 would be
6 accessible and they arefully sprinklered. They're 6 located on Exhibit A-13 right here (indicating). It
7 sprinklered with NFPA 13 system. 7 isthesmallest building.
8 All of the corridors, one-hour rated; 8 We've distributed the low- and
9 stairwells, two-hour rated down. 9 moderate-units throughout the entire site. Thisis
10 Every unit has two ways out of the 10 theonly building that doesn't have alow- and
11 building. 11 moderate-unitinit and it's just becauseit's
12 Next side, which istitled "A-1 12 smaller and it just didn't fit within the building
13 Building 1 Plans." 13 matrix.
14 MR. LINNUS: That's A-16. I'm marking 14 I'm going to move to the next slide.
15 that A-16. Would you identify that, please. 15 MR. LINNUS: That would be A-17. You
16 (Whereupon, Sheet A-1, Building 1 Plans 16 want to identify that, please.
17 isreceived and marked as Exhibit A-16 for 17 (Whereupon, Sheet A-2, Building 1
18 identification.) 18 Elevationsisreceived and marked as Exhibit
19 THE WITNESS: That isA-1, Building 1 19 A-17for identification.)
20 Plans. Thisisthe A-1 sheet in the submitted set. 20 THE WITNESS: It's called Sheet A-2,
21 So I'm just going to take you through 21 Building 1 Elevations.
22 thesefloor plans pretty quickly. 1'm not going to 22 So the building we were just looking
23 go through every building. I'll describe one 23 at, the garage side islocated to the top
24 building and then I'll briefly touch on the aspects 24 (indicating) and you'll note we've changed -- we do a
25 of the different buildings, things that make them 25 lot of thingshere. Thisisasmaller building, so
Page 90 Page 92
1 dlightly differently. 1 wedidn't use as many of the techniques that we use,
2 But all of the buildings are designed 2 that I'll talk about in future buildings, to break
3 essentidly the same. The tuck-under garages, and 3 down the mass.
4 they're split from atwo-story, three-story designor | 4 This building isfairly small, but we
5 athree-story, four-story design. 5 do create some turn gables, roof dormersto break up
6 So on Building 1, you can see the 6 themassof theroof. We have turn gables and we do
7 garagesare here. Thelowest level, whichisonthe | 7 recessdifferent sections of the building, large
8 left labeled "Ground Floor," that level isthe -- 8 recessesto create break shadow lines, changing in
9 it'sone-sided. The back portions over here are 9 the material heights so that your eyeisdrawn al
10 essentially unexcavated area. 10 acrossthe elevation and not one static linear line.
11 So there's a hallway that serves these 11 They'real high-quality materials. It'sgoing to be
12 stairwells and these units. Thereis no access or 12 fiber cement siding, brick, there's going to be metal
13 exit other than the stairwells at thislevel. 13 accent roofs, vinyl windows, al high-quality
14 At the next level, now the garages come 14 materials.
15 into play and they're accessed from the back. 15 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: So on Building 1
16 There's also alobby access here and 16 onthefirst exhibit, can you show me what side the
17 every garage gets access through a corridor intothe |17 garageis?
18 corridor spaces and each one of these little bump 18 THE WITNESS: The garages would be on
19 areasisadoorway into those units. The corner 19 the uphill side right here (indicating).
20 units get two bedrooms. They get alot of extra 20 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Thank you.
21 glass. And then there are storage spaces as well. 21 So the other side will show the
22 They'rein orange here (indicating) in this plan, 22 three-story.
23 they're for tenants to store some seasonal itemsand |23 THE WITNESS: Correct.
24 some additiona itemsthat they don't -- can't fitin |24 And that would be the drawing
25 their units. 25 underneath that. That isthe three-story side of
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1 that elevation. 1 mix of both market-rate units and low- and
2 MS. COFFEY : Just for the record, 2 moderate-units. It has the one low- and moderate-one
3 that'sthe side that's facing towards Bonnie Burn 3 bedroom and the blue here (indicating) is the low-
4 Road. 4 and moderate-two bedrooms, they stack (indicating).
5 THE WITNESS: Correct. 5 We'd like the units to be the same all the way up
6 And, again, same techniques, the same 6 through the building so that they stack all the way
7 materials. 7 up. Youdo al the plumbing runs, you have to do
8 We don't treat any side of this 8 everything through the building. You realy don't
9 building any differently, they're al treated the 9 want to switch floor to floor.
10 same with the same materids; brick, fiber cement |10 BY MS. COFFEY:
11 siding and metal railings, metal accent roofs, all 11 Q. Mr. Raker, just for the record, how
12 high-quality materials. 12 many market-rate units are in this building and how
13 I'm going to go to the next exhibit. 13 many affordables just to give everyone the total
14 MR. LINNUS: A-18. Youwant to 14 view?
15 identify that, please, sir. 15 A. Sure, sure.
16 (Whereupon, Sheet A-3, Building 1 16 There are atotal of 26 dwelling units
17 Elevationsisreceived and marked as Exhibit 17 inthisbuilding and there are nine affordable units
18 A-18for identification.) 18 inthisbuilding.
19 THE WITNESS: Building 1 elevations, 19 Q. And could you also point out the trash
20 Sheet A-3. These are the end elevations of that 20 rooms, please?
21 building and you can seein this elevation, you can |21 A. Sure.
22 see how the grade slopes along here and changes from |22 Every building has a trash room that is
23 onestory to the other. 23 located -- so dl trash ishandled internally. The
24 Building 1's building height complies 24 trashis-- there'satrash room located on each
25 withthe ordinance and it's 34 feet, approximately |25 floor in this arearight here (indicating).
Page 94 Page 96
1 34-and-a-half feet. And that is measured from 1 And those trash rooms contain a chute
2 average roof to average grade and those calculations | 2 inside of it and the tenant goes in with their trash,
3 were provided in the engineer's submission. 3 putsthe trash into the chute, the chute drops down
4 MR. LINNUS: Do all the buildings 4 into a container, a compactor.
5 comply with the height requirements of the ordinance? | 5 It's compacted at the lowest level and
6 THE WITNESS: All of the buildings do 6 then brought out on trash day. It's picked up just
7 comply. I'm going to go to the next dlide. 7 likearesidential trash. Those containers are
8 MR. LINNUS: That will be A-19. Do you 8 rolled out, brought out. Thetruck is scheduled, the
9 want to identify that, please, sir. 9 truck comes by and picksit up and then continues on.
10 (Whereupon, Sheet A-4, Building 2 Plans 10 And that's the same for every building.
11 isreceived and marked as Exhibit A-19 for 11 MS. PENNETT: What about recycling?
12 identification.) 12 THE WITNESS: Recycling is handled the
13 THE WITNESS: Sheet A-4, Building 2 13 sameway and some of the ways, there's alternate ways
14 plans. Thissheet, I'm not going to spend too much |14 to handle recycling.
15 timeonit. You'll noticethat there'sagreen low- 15 Sometimes you can put achutein. That
16 and moderate-unit that is pointed out here 16 can be pretty loud going down as well, but sometimes
17 (indicating). 17 what we'lll doiswelll just do containers next to the
18 This building contains 18 two -- 18 chutes and that's emptied by maintenance, it's
19 market-rate two bedrooms, two low-and-moderate one |19  brought down to the trash room for recycling and
20 bedrooms and six low-and-moderate two bedroomsand |20 it's picked up on scheduled recycling times.
21 onelow- and moderate-three bedroom. That three |21 MS. PENNETT: So you have recycling for
22 bedroom islocated right here (indicating). 22 papers, plastics, cans?
23 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Soisthis-- 23 THE WITNESS: All that's required by
24 thisbuildingisal low or moderate? 24 thetownship.
25 THE WITNESS: No. Thisbuilding hasa 25 MR. LINNUS: And the county?
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1 THE WITNESS: And the county, county 1 A-137?
2 requirements. 2 THE WITNESS: Building 3islocated in
3 Next slide. 3 thislocation here, furthest from Bonnie Burn Road
4 MR. LINNUS: That would be A-20. You 4 (indicating).
5 want to identify that, please. 5 BY MS. COFFEY:
6 (Whereupon, Sheet A-5, Building 3 Plans 6 Q. Inthe northeastern, northwestern?
7 isreceived and marked as Exhibit A-20 for 7 A. Southwestern.
8 identification.) 8 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And the
9 THE WITNESS: Thisis Sheet A-5 of the 9 three-story would be facing towards Bonnie Burn Road?
10 submitted set, Building 3 plans. 10 THE WITNESS: The three-story goes to
11 Thisbuilding is nearly identical to 11 to Bonnie Burn, the two-story isthisdirection
12 Building 2. There'sjust adlight modification in 12 (indicating).
13 the number of low-and-moderate units, one additional |13 And another thing, | don't know if I've
14 unit. 14 pointed out previously iswe recessed alot of some
15 Whoops, | apologize. 15 of the garage doors. Y ou can see alot of them end
16 That unit islocated here (indicating). 16 upinshadow. We changed their colorsaswell. We
17 BY MS. COFFEY: 17 don't want to have atenant drive down arow of
18 Q. So Mr. Raker, can you just give usthe 18 garagedoorsthat are all lined up and visible. We
19 breakdown again, total number of unitsand how many |19 want to offset some of the aesthetic so that when you
20 areaffordable, please? 20 drive down, you're not seeing any more than a
21 A. Sofor Building 3, again, it's 26 21 grouping of three or four at atime.
22 dwelling units and included in them is eight 22 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And maybeit's
23 low-and-moderate units. 23 just me, are those garage doors taller than normal?
24 This building is three -- two-split and 24 THE WITNESS: No, they're standard
25 it's34-and-a-half feetin height. Thisbuildinghas |25 garagedoors. Therewill be an accessible garage in
Page 98 Page 100
1 18 garagesaswell. 1 eachbuilding. It'snot avan-size space. Itisa
2 Next dlide. 2 standard-size accessible space. It doesn't require
3 MR. LINNUS: That would be A-21. You 3 any additional height. It's going to be the same as
4 want to identify that, please? 4 theremaining spaces or garage doors.
5 (Whereupon, Sheet A-6, Building 2 and 3 5 Next dide.
6 Elevationsisreceived and marked as Exhibit 6 MR. LINNUS: A-22, you want to identify
7 A-21for identification.) 7 it, please.
8 THE WITNESS: Thisis Sheet A-6 inthe 8 (Whereupon, Sheet A-7, Building 2 and 3
9 submitted set, Building 2 and 3 elevations. It's 9 Elevationsisreceived and marked as Exhibit
10 both buildings. There's no difference in the 10 A-22for identification.)
11 elevations of Buildings 2 and 3, even though there's |11 THE WITNESS: Thisis Sheet A-7,
12 aslight unit shift and name. 12 Buildings 2 and 3 elevations. These are the end
13 This building is getting alittle bit 13 elevations of Building 3.
14 longer. One of the thingsthat we've done to this 14 I'm not going to spend much time on
15 building iswe've dropped the roof lineinthe center |15 thisdlide. It's the same discussion that we had on
16 andraised it at the edge. 16 the previousones. 1'm going to skip onto the next
17 So that sort of helps break the length 17 dide.
18 of the building up and we've also included some 18 MR. LINNUS: That would be A-23. You
19 balcony baysthat are different from gable bays, so |19 want to identify it, please.
20 that it breaks some of that mass up along the 20 (Whereupon, Sheet A-11, Building 4
21 building. 21 Plansisreceived and marked as Exhibit A-23
22 Again, al high-quality materials, the 22 for identification.)
23 same asthe previous buildings and it goesentirely |23 THE WITNESS: Thisis Sheet A-11inthe
24 around each side of the building. 24 submitted set, titled "Building 4 Plans.”
25 MR. LINNUS: Whereis Building 3 on 25 Building 4 contains 54 dwelling units
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1 andinthat 54 is 13 low-and-moderate units. Youcan | 1 We use the same techniques. We've
2 seethose low-and-moderate, the three-bedroom 2 changed some of the roof -- first of all, we've
3 low-and-moderate you can see here and here 3 changed some of the colorsin thisbuilding. We're
4 (indicating). 4 going to do two different color schemes so that not
5 And al of the low-and-moderate units 5 dl the buildings look the same. We have two
6 arelabeled with an"LM" for low and moderate. 6 different color schemes that we'll alternate through
7 This building is handled the same as 7 the site so the buildings look somewhat different.
8 theother buildings. It'sjust longer. Wemoved the | 8 We have adrop roof here (indicating),
9 garagedoorsin and out so that you're not seeing 9 again, to sort of group these elements together and
10 groupings of them all lined up along that alley 10 these elements together.
11 (indicating). 11 Again, deep shadow lines, large
12 We've created some storage spacesin 12 projections, avery elegant traditional 1ook.
13 the back here (indicating) and this building also has |13 MAY OR BALLA: Question, what's the
14 atrash room like the other buildings and an elevator |14 elevation from the base to the top of the roof line
15 for circulation. Two means of egress from every 15 ontheright there?
16 floor. 16 THE WITNESS: The elevation, you're
17 MR. LINNUS: And whereis Building 4 on 17 referring to the bottom drawing or the top drawing?
18 A-13? 18 MAY OR BALLA: The bottom drawing.
19 THE WITNESS: Building 4 islocated in 19 THE WITNESS: So the bottom drawing,
20 thenortherly side of the side, north, northeasterly |20 the building height, itself, is-- thisis Building
21 dideof thesidein front of that detention basin. 21 5.
22 Move onto the next. 22 MAY OR BALLA: So the base to the ridge.
23 MR. LINNUS: A-24. 23 THE WITNESS: The building height is 45
24 Do you want to identify it, please? 24 feet, 6 inches. Thelowest point to the highest
25 THE WITNESS: Yes. 25 point, it would beif you had, you know, you took a
Page 102 Page 104
1 (Whereupon, Sheet A-12, Building 5 1 view only from this corner al the way to the highest
2 Plansisreceived and marked as Exhibit A-24 2 point, probably be about 56 feet in that range
3 foridentification.) 3 somewhere.
4 THE WITNESS: Sure. 4 THE WITNESS: I'm going to move on to
5 I'm handling these two buildings the 5 thenext dide.
6 same. Thisis A-12 of the submitted sheets, Building | 6 MR. LINNUS: That would be A-26. You
7 5plans. 7 want to identify that, please.
8 Buildings 4 and 5 are nearly identical. 8 (Whereupon, Sheet A-14, Buildings 4 and
9 Theresjust adight changein the low-and-moderate | 9 5 Elevationsisreceived and marked as Exhibit
10 units. So Building 5 has 56 dwelling unitsandthat |10 A-26 for identification.)
11 includes 12 low-and-moderates. 11 THE WITNESS: That's Sheet A-14 in the
12 I don't know if | said Building 4. | 12 submitted set, Buildings 4 and 5 elevations. And
13 just want to make sure | get that on. Building 4 was |13 these are the end elevations of those buildings. You
14 54 dwelling units with 13 low-and-moderate units. |14 could see as the same as before, we have the
15 I'm going to move onto the elevations. 15 topography that changes from side to side taking up
16 MR. LINNUS: All right. A-25, you want 16 the grade.
17 toidentify that, please. 17 Next sheet.
18 (Whereupon, Sheet A-13, Building 4 and 18 MR. LINNUS: That would be A-27. You
19 5 Elevationsisreceived and marked as Exhibit 19 want to identify what that is, please.
20 A-25for identification.) 20 (Whereupon, Sheet A-8, Building 6 Plans
21 THE WITNESS: Thisis Sheet A-13 in the 21 isreceived and marked as Exhibit A-27 for
22 submitted set, it's Buildings 4 and 5 elevations. 22 identification.)
23 In this building, now thisis-- you're 23 THE WITNESS: Thisis Sheet A-8in the
24 seeing the buildingsthat are alittle bit further 24 submitted set, Building 6 plans. Building 6 has 45
25 away from the western side of the site. 25 dwelling unitsin it and four low-and-moderate units.
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1 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: You said 45 1 accessed from either side. They're sized per code to
2 units? 2 manage astretcher and they're sized accordingly.
3 THE WITNESS: Correct. 3 MAYOR BALLA: Inthe event of afire,
4 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And I'm sorry, 4 you'reon the fourth floor, the way out is where the
5 how many -- 5 tanareaisthere?
6 THE WITNESS: Four low-and-moderate 6 THE WITNESS: Correct.
7 units. 7 So all these stairs, there's stairs on
8 BY MS. COFFEY: 8 either ends of the building, those are fully
9 Q. Mr. Raker, before you go further with 9 protected.
10 A-27, do you want to point out where Building 6ison |10 The corridor, itself, israted and the
11 A-13? 11 unitisrated. Each unitisrated individualy,
12 A. Sure. 12  between units and rated from the corridor. Then you
13 Building 6 is the southern-most 13 exit into aone-hour enclosed corridor down to the
14 building in the highest areain thesethree. Sothe |14 stairwell, which takes you down to the ground floor
15 buildings are stepping up one story at atimeasthey |15 or the exit point.
16 Qo to the back, the same as these. 16 BY MS. COFFEY:
17 MR. LINNUS: And how many 17 Q. Mr. Raker, can you just explainto
18 low-and-moderate units? 18 peoplewhat "rated" means?
19 THE WITNESS: This one, Building 6 had 19 A. Rated, yeah.
20 four low-and-moderate units. 20 All of thewallsin these buildings are
21 This building has 21 garagesinit, the 21 required to have afirerating. They'retested, ASTM
22 same-- hasatrash room and anumber of storage |22  doestestings and they provide ratings for the
23 spaces for some of the tenants as well. 23 varioustypes of wall construction and we're required
24 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Y ou know, you're |24 to follow those types of construction.
25 saying a"trash room." 25 MAYOR BALLA: My question with regard
Page 106 Page 108
1 Isit just one trash room per building? 1 tothatiswhatisintheattic, inthetop level in
2 THE WITNESS: Yes, yes. 2 theatticin terms of fire protection?
3 In that trash room, at the bottom of 3 THE WITNESS: I'm going to go back to
4 thechute, it has acompactor init. Everybody goes | 4 the section.
5 tothe elevator, the trash room islocated at the 5 BY MS. COFFEY:
6 elevator. Usually you're taking your trash out as 6 Q. Soyou'relooking at A-26? No?
7 you're going out in the morning, so you go to -- as 7 A. No, I'mgoing to go back, it'slike one
8 you're going to the elevator, you bring your trash, 8 of thefirst dides. Sothiswhileit's--it's
9 you throw it in room, then you're onto the elevator. | 9 somewhat diagrammatic.
10 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And istherefear |10 Q. A-15?
11 of overflow of the trash? 11 A. ThisisA-15, | guess, in the -- thank
12 THE WITNESS: No, trash istotally 12 you.
13 managed. It'scompacted inthe lower levelsandit's |13 Q. A-15, yes.
14 managed. They determinethe volumeandthey just |14 A. You'll have theseroofs here, and this
15 schedule pickups as needed to manage the volume. |15  brings up another point, if you notice in al the
16 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And how oftendo |16 elevations, you didn't see any mechanical louvers,
17 they pick up? 17 whichisgreat, it's not necessarily the most
18 THE WITNESS: It'srelativeto the 18 aesthetically pleasing thing to see.
19 number of dwelling units, the number of trash. | 19 We're able to with the pitched roofs,
20 wouldn't know the frequency in volume for this 20 hideall the mechanical louversup in the attic. It
21 project. That might be an operations question. 21 doesacouple of different things.
22 MAYOR BALLA: The elevator iswherein 22 Not in the attic, but on the roof up in
23 that photo? 23 here(indicating). And that does a couple of
24 THE WITNESS: They're al located right 24 different things; one, it shields anybody from having
25 inthe center of the building, so they're easily 25 toseeitandtwo, it creates alittle bit of a
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1 buffer from sound of the units aswell. 1 laundry facility?
2 So I'm going to go forward back to 2 THE WITNESS: There are laundry in
3 wherel wasagain. 3 every unit. 1'm going to go through the unit plans
4 BY MS. COFFEY: 4 shortly. 1I'm going to show you some photographs of
5 Q. But Mr. Raker -- 5 typical unitsthat we've done for this devel oper.
6 MAYOR BALLA: So the question | have 6 MS. COFFEY: A-28 at this point,
7 is: Theceilinginthetop floor, it's separated 7 correct, Mr. Linnus?
8 from that attic section by what? 8 MR. LINNUS: Do you want to identify
9 THE WITNESS: Correct. All of these 9 A-28, please.
10 arerated, every floor and assembly hereisrated. 10 (Whereupon, Sheet A-9, Building 6
11 Thisisseparated with arated ceiling assembly. 11 Elevationsisreceived and marked as Exhibit
12 MAYOR BALLA: A ceiling assembly? 12 A-28for identification.)
13 THE WITNESS: Correct. 13 THE WITNESS: A-28 is Sheet A-9 on the
14 MAYOR BALLA: But what about the 14 submitted set, Building 6 elevations.
15 ceiling assembly, itself, doesthat go straight 15 And again, the same techniques are used
16 through the whole building? 16 inthisbuilding. Thisbuilding, again, isthe
17 THE WITNESS: Y eah, we -- there'sa 17 upper-most building here on the southern side of the
18 number of fire and smoke barriersthat we'rerequired |18 site (indicating).
19 to put up there aswell. 19 And the same high-quality materials for
20 We also are required to sprinkler. 20 thisbuilding, same techniques, breaking up the mass
21  We're putting in an NFPA13 system. All intergtitial |21  of the building so it doesn't appear to be so long
22 spaceswill be sprinklered. 22 and repetitive. You know, we've created alot of
23 MAY OR BALLA: Including that space up 23 techniquesto break that up. Y ou can see some of the
24  there? 24 balconieslocated here on these buildings as well.
25 THE WITNESS: Correct. 25 Not every unit gets a balcony, but many of them do.
Page 110 Page 112
1 MAYOR BALLA: Okay. 1 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And | will assume
2 THE WITNESS: Where did we leave of f? 2 &t some point in your testimony you're going to show
3 BY MS. COFFEY: 3 ussite exhibits of both directions and --
4 Q. Thisiswherewe left off. 4 THE WITNESS: Yes, | save that for the
5 A. Six, okay, thank you. 5 end.
6 Q. Yup. 6 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: It won't be
7 A. SodidI givethe count on this? | 7 tonight.
8 did, okay. 8 THE WITNESS: Next dide.
9 So -- and, again, this building 9 MR. LINNUS: It would be A-29. Do you
10 contains all of the other amenities that the other 10 want to identify that, please.
11 buildings have with the trash compacting and elevator |11 (Whereupon, Sheet A-10, Building 6
12 service, storage spaces, aswell as garage, the 12 Elevationsisreceived and marked as Exhibit
13 number of garages. Thisparticular buildingis21 |13 A-29for identification.)
14 garages. And all of these buildings comply with the |14 THE WITNESS: It's Sheet A-10, Building
15 height ordinance. Thisparticular building is 45 15 6 elevations. I'm not going to give any real
16 feet. 16 testimony to this. The building complies. These are
17 | want to go to the next dlide. 17 substantially similar to the other elevations that
18 Q. One second, Mr. Raker. 18 I'vediscussed.
19 MS. COFFEY: Madam Chair, | believe, 19 BY MS. COFFEY:
20 theresaquestion. 20 Q. And they'rethe building ends, correct?
21 MR. LINNUS: That would be A-28. 21 A. Correct.
22 MS. PENNETT: Does every unit have a 22 Next dide.
23 garage? 23 MR. LINNUS: Do you want to identify
24 THE WITNESS: No. 24  A-30, please.
25 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And what about a | 25 THE WITNESS: Yes.
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1 (Whereupon, Sheet A-15, Unit Planis 1 THE WITNESS.: -- according to the
2 received and marked as Exhibit A-30 for 2 testimony that we gave.
3 identification.) 3 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: So a one-bedroom
4 THE WITNESS: A-30is Sheet A-15, unit 4 low and a one-bedroom moderate are going to be the
5 plan. There are anumber of unit plansthat I've 5 samesize?
6 submitted to the -- in the most recent submission, | 6 THE WITNESS: They could be.
7 think we've gotten amost everyone, not every single | 7 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: But they might
8 unit type, but at least every typeisrepresented in 8 not be?
9 the most recent submission. 9 THE WITNESS: When the building gets
10 The unit plans I'm going to walk 10 engineered, it is possible that something, a
11 through just briefly. Very open living kitchen 11  structural element makes one dightly smaller than
12 spaces, usually dual access baths for the bathrooms |12 the other.
13 sothat there'saprivate accessfromoneendanda |13 BY MS. COFFEY:
14 public access. 14 Q. Isit helpful to talk about what the
15 In the two-bedroom we would have a 15 smallest one-bedroom affordable unit is and the
16 master bedroom, which would have private accessof |16 biggest one-bedroom affordable unit and give that
17 it'sown bath and then the second bedroom would have |17 range?
18 acommon bath usually inamoreless public areaof |18 A. Waell, yeah, we can do that.
19 theunit so that they're not walking through the 19 | can talk about the -- yeah, so right
20 living space to get to their bathroom. 20 now what we're showing hereis-- and | think |
21 We are showing low and moderate 21 pulled these up because they're alittle more typical
22 dlightly larger -- dightly smaller in size usually 22 and not necessarily relegated to which one was very
23 grouped around the elevators. All of these unitsare |23  low, which one was moderate.
24 fully adaptable. Every unit in thiscomplex will be |24 So the one-bedroom low units are going
25 fully adaptable. 25 tobeinthat 600, upper 600 range. The two-bedroom
Page 114 Page 116
1 All the building -- the entire building 1 low-and-moderates are going to be in the upper 900
2 isadaptable. 2 range.
3 MR. LINNUS: If the unit is very low, 3 I'm going to go to the next sheet,
4 take aone-bedroom, that would be 680 square feet? | 4 because the next sheet will likely contain, |
5 THE WITNESS: It could be. I'm not -- 5 believe, athree-bedroom unit.
6 | can't testify -- 6 MR. LINNUS: That would be A-31.
7 MR. LINNUS: Isthere any very low 7 Do you want to identify that, please?
8 unit, one-bedroom less than 680 square feet? 8 THE WITNESS: It does appear we have a
9 THE WITNESS: Y ou know what, | haveto 9 560 square foot one-bedroom low-and-moderate.
10 look -- I'd have to look on the plan and check that |10 MR. LINNUS: Wait a second, you're
11 for you. | don't know that 100 percent. I'll have 11 ill on A-30, | guess.
12 totakeaquick -- 12 BY MS. COFFEY:
13 MR. LINNUS: While you're looking at 13 Q. Mr. Raker, you may want to go back to
14 that, the two-bedroom, if you have atwo-bedroomvery |14 A-13, the cover sheet. | think you have that chart
15 low, what's the square footage of atwo-bedroomvery |15 on A-13, which might be the most helpful.
16 low unit? 16 A. Yeah, | don't know that it would be
17 THE WITNESS: | have -- 17 legible.
18 MR. LINNUS: Aswell as moderate. 18 MR. LINNUS: The cover sheet is A-14.
19 THE WITNESS: | have to say | haven't 19 MS. COFFEY: A-14, thank you.
20 --onmy plan sheets, | have not discerned thevery |20 THE WITNESS: So the smallest
21 low fromthelow. They're all low-and-moderate units |21 low-and-moderate one-bedroom is 560 square feet.
22 and in my mind, the owner can dictate which oneis |22 That would likely be assigned as avery low.
23 low and/or very low -- 23 MR. LINNUS: And the smallest moderate?
24 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: So aone-bedroom |24 THE WITNESS: The next size up isthe
25 - 25 680 square feet that we discussed earlier.
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1 We have one that's 645 square feet and 1 identification.)
2 onethat is 680 square feet and then 760 square feet. | 2 THE WITNESS: Thisis Sheet A-16 of the
3 BY MS. COFFEY: 3 submitted set, unit plan.
4 Q. Thoseare all dimensions of one-bedroom 4 So inthis-- in this|'m showing --
5 affordable units? 5 andthisissomething | did want to talk about a
6 A. Units. 6 littlebit.
7 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: It's 760? I'm 7 We did have some, what we call,
8 not seeing that here. | see 790. 8 one-bedroom dens. They're smaller units. They're
9 THE WITNESS: Oh, | apologize, that was 9 labeled on my sheets as two-bedroom units, because
10 790. It'smy eyesand the size of the text on the 10 conservatively we want to make sure that we're
11 sheet. | apologize. 11 getting the right number of parking, the right number
12 So then for the two-bedroom 12 of -- of -- of sewer load calculations.
13 low-and-moderate units, they rangeinsizeand I'll |13 However, it isfully intentioned that
14 list those sizesfor you. We have 930 squarefeet. |14 this space here be marketed not as a bedroom, as a
15 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Fifty. 15 den.
16 MR. KELLER: Thirteen. 16 BY MS. COFFEY
17 THE WITNESS: | don't think I'll be 17 Q. You'rereferring to the two-bedroom
18 ableto seethat. It getsblurry whenyou get close. |18 892-square-foot layout?
19 So we have 913 for the two-bedroom 19 A. Correct.
20 low-and-moderate. We have, it looks like 987, 987. |20 And, likewise, for the two-bedroom den
21 BY MS. COFFEY: 21 unit, the den doesn't have adoor on it. And this
22 Q. So0967. 22 spacewe're saying is atwo-bedroom with an office.
23 A. Isit967? 23 We're not putting adoor on it.
24 Q. That'sab, yeah. 24 However, in our conservative parking
25 THE WITNESS: Okay. Sorry, | think | 25 calculations, we counted it as a three-bedroom.
Page 118 Page 120
1 need new glasses. 1 MR. LINNUS: Counsdl, how are you going
2 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: No, 987. That's | 2 to make surethat the dens or the offices that are
3 according to what | have -- 3 identified in the project are not used as bedrooms?
4 MS. COFFEY: Oh, itisan 8. | need 4 MS. COFFEY: So the leases that the
5 glasses. 5 applicant intends to use prohibit use of those
6 THE WITNESS: That's 987 for the 6 offices as bedrooms and they actually do occupancy
7 low-and-moderate units, the two-bedroom 7 checksto make sure that they're not being utilized
8 low-and-moderate units. The three bedroom 8 asbedrooms and they have aleasing requirement that
9 low-and-moderate unitsvary. There's983,itlooks | 9 --
10 like 983-square-foot unit. 1180 -- isthat 11837? 10 MR. LINNUS: So you'll incorporate that
11 1163. Andwhat isthat, 11 -- 11 intheleasethat someone who isleasing a
12 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: It's 1083. 12 two-bedroom, plus an office they'll be prohibited
13 THE WITNESS: Yes, 1083. 13 from office use -- from --
14 And, again, those are approximate sizes 14 MS. COFFEY: From bedroom use.
15 because when the building isfully engineeredand |15 MR. LINNUS: -- bedroom use?
16 structural wallsgoin, they get pushed and pulled, |16 MS. COFFEY: Correct.
17 loseafew sguare feet here and thereor gainafew |17 MR. LINNUS: Aswell as the dens?
18 square feet aswell. 18 MS. COFFEY: Same thing, correct.
19 I'm going to continue on. It's going 19 MR. LINNUS: And that will bein the
20 totake meawhileto get back to my dlides. 20 leases?
21 I'm going to move onto the next sheet. 21 MS. COFFEY:: It'sin the leases,
22 MR. LINNUS: That would be A-31. You 22 correct, and they do do occupancy checks to make sure
23 want to identify that, please, sir. 23 that that's being complied with.
24 (Whereupon, Sheet A-16, Unit Planis 24 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: How often do they
25 received and marked as Exhibit A-31 for 25 dothat?
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1 MS. COFFEY: | will haveto find out 1 THE WITNESS: So the next thing | want
2 foryou. 2 tohit on about these unitsisthey're well
3 MR. FIORILLA: Would the two-bedroom 3 appointed.
4 892-square-foot unit on the left, you said the 4 These are dl, you know, well-designed,
5 bedroom would be marketed -- that that would be 5 open floor plans, lots of glass, lots of natural
6 marketed as a one-bedroom? 6 light, great amenities. I'm going to take you
7 THE WITNESS: Y eah, that one would be 7 through some of the --
8 marked as one-den. 8 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Before you go to
9 MR. LINNUS: And for construction 9 your next slide, which I'm assuming is going to start
10 purposes, they will not be bedrooms? 10 showing theinteriors of these, thisis where we're
11 THE WITNESS: I'm not sure what you 11 going to break you. | mean, breaking you and
12 mean for construction purposes. 12 stopping.
13 MR. LINNUS: Are there differences 13 (Laughter.)
14  between -- 14 MS. COFFEY: We're going to end
15 THE WITNESS: | cantell you for 15 testimony for the night.
16 occupancy calculations, we'll count it asabedroom. |16 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: I'm sorry, it's
17  We awaystake the most conservative route. 17 my bewitching hour.
18 BY MS. COFFEY 18 THE WITNESS: I'm very close to the
19 Q. But, for example, Mr. Raker, there's 19 end.
20 not acloset provided? 20 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Y eah, but then we
21 A. Not acloset provided, no. 21 wantto open it up to public and | want to be ableto
22 MS. COFFEY: And | have an answer for 22 refresh their memories for our next meeting. Okay?
23 you, Madam Chairwoman, on the frequency of the |23 So | do want to stop it here. And --
24 ingpections. I'm told they're done at least once a 24 because we're going to get alot of questions, I'm
25 year. 25 sure, from the public.
Page 122 Page 124
1 And | also seethat you have another 1 So, you know, | want to give ample
2 question from one of your board members. 2 opportunity.
3 MS. PENNETT: Isthere a population 3 With that being said, do we want to
4 number of people that can beliving in each of the 4 schedule a couple of special meetings? Because we do
5 apartments? 5 have another application that has now been put off to
6 MS. COFFEY': So the applicant's lease 6 March and we will start our March meeting with them.
7 prohibits more than two people per bedroom. 7 So | had my board secretary reach out
8 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: I'm sorry? 8 and right now it looks like either March 10th or 31st
9 MR. LINNUS: Say that again? 9 would work for a special meeting.
10 MS. COFFEY: The lease only allows two 10 MS. COFFEY: Okay. Let's--if | --
11 people per bedroom, a maximum of two peopleper |11 may | poll our folks quickly?
12 bedroom would be the right way to say that. 12 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Absolutely.
13 MR. SPEENEY: Y ou actually have an 13 (Whereupon, a short recessis held.)
14 agreement with the occupants that they can only have |14 MS. COFFEY: We think that the 10th
15 two people per bedroom? 15 works. We'd have to double confirm.
16 MS. COFFEY: Yes. 16 One thing that | would ask the board to
17 MR. SPEENEY : And babies? 17 consider isif we have professionals who are
18 MS. COFFEY: A baby is a person. 18 available on the 10th, would you be willing to have
19 Oh, no, baby is not a person. Hold on. 19 usdo apausein the architectural testimony and, for
20 The cutoff is 18 months or younger, I'm 20 example, have our environmental consultant come and
21 told. 21 tedtify that evening or would you prefer that we
22 MR. SPEENEY: Okay, thank you. 22 complete architecture before we move onto somebody
23 MS. COFFEY: I'll havetolet -- | have 23 €dse
24 an 18 month or younger. I'll haveto let her know |24 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Y eah, | would
25 shesneaks by. 25 prefer the architect, because we're in the middle of
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1 architecture. | don't want to -- you know, then 1 yeah, if it's acceptable, well plan for March 10th
2 we'reopening it up again to the public isn't ableto 2 andif for some reason that does not work, we can
3 ask questions because we're only limitingittothat | 3 aways send somebody on March 10th to continue it if
4 specific testimony. | would prefer that we continue | 4 that'swhat's required. We don't know for certain
5 on with architectural so we don't lose our thought 5 whether our architect is available. We're hoping
6 pattern. | understand where you're coming from, 6 that he can rearrange his schedule to make that work,
7 but... 7 but wejust -- we can't say for sure this evening.
8 MS. COFFEY: Okay. We should know in 8 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Well, if we can't
9 thenext little bit whether to be able to confirm 9 continue with the architect, | strongly urge the
10 whether or not the 10th works. So for now if wecan |10 architect be here. If he can't, then well move on
11 planfor the 10th and welll let you know for some |11 to something else with you.
12 reason aconflict arises. 12 But, yeah, let us know, but well put
13 Is that acceptable? 13 you down for March 10th.
14 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: That's 14 MR. LINNUS: So there will be a special
15 acceptable. Andthen we'regoingto also-- we're |15 meeting on this particular application on March 10th.
16 also going to send out an e-mail to everybody for 16 Theintensionisto have the architect come back and
17 specia meeting dates for April and May. Andwell |17  provide testimony, but in any event, Ms. Coffey will
18 get back to you with that. 18 be here with witnesses on March 10th. If that'sthe
19 But with that being said, your 19 case, there will be no special notice, other than the
20 application, we need to extend again. 20 notice of this special meeting that Theresa will
21 MS. COFFEY: We're currently through 21 attendto.
22 March 30th. 22 Thiswill be -- for the public, this
23 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: March 31st. 23 will be your notice that there be no further
24 MS. COFFEY: Or 31st. 24 notification by way of certified mail, typical
25 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: So areyou 25 notice.
Page 126 Page 128
1 acceptable to moving it now to, say, theend of June? | 1 So March 10th special meeting BNE in
2 MS. COFFEY: I'm seeing panic. 2 thesefacilities at 7:30.
3 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: I'll moveit up 3 MR. BUTLER: Madam Chair, may | just
4 totheend of May, but | know that, you know, we're | 4 have acomment before you close the record. Bill
5 trying to accommodate you as best aswe can, butwe | 5 Butler representing objector Weldon.
6 have other things on our agendatoo and werewilling | 6 So it looks like BNE is going to be
7 to do special meetings for you guys, but -- 7 carried to 3/10 and we're going to continue with the
8 MS. COFFEY: We appreciateit. 8 architect.
9 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAFER: -- | just want to 9 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Unless the
10 --if weget that 500 year storm. 10 architect cannot change his schedule, then we will
11 MS. COFFEY: Why don't we plan for the 11 probably do environmental, is what she said.
12 end of May and then we'll take it from there, if 12 MR. BUTLER: Yeah. And you might have
13 that'sal right. 13 aproblem with that, but Weldon doesn't. | mean, we
14 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay. 14 don't -- we don't objector to taking witnesses out of
15 MR. LINNUS: All right. You're 15 turn. You might, but we don't.
16 extending the time within which the board would take |16 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: | prefer to keep
17 action on the application through May 31st, 2020; is |17 -- thank you. | prefer to keepit al inline.
18 that right, Ms. Coffey? 18 MR. BUTLER: | understand, |
19 MS. COFFEY: That's correct. 19 understand.
20 MR. LINNUS: Now, alittle issue with 20 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: But if we can't,
21 regarding notice, are you coming here on March 10th |21 we can't.
22 or not? 22 MR. BUTLER: All right. Now, onthe
23 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: She'sgoing to 23 10th we're doing architectural and/or environmental.
24 get back to us. 24 Arewedoing traffic on the 10th?
25 MS. COFFEY: Yeah. Sowhat | would -- 25 MS. COFFEY: | would think after we
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1 complete those two subject areas, wewould nextbe | 1 more questions for the architect?
2 moving to planning and | think it would bealotto | 2 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Right now. For
3 expect that we would also get trafficin al in one 3 the next meeting.
4 evening. 4 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: The next meeting.
5 If things go very efficiently, perhaps 5 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: We're going to
6 wewould start on traffic. | would think it wouldbe | 6 let him finish his testimony.
7 unlikely. 7 Okay. So everybody in the public, you
8 MR. BUTLER: Okay. Now, on the 31st, 8 know thegig, it's March 10th, 7:30. Be herefor a
9 BNE has nothing to do with the 31st at thispoint; is | 9 continuation of BNE. Thank you.

10 that correct, March 31st? 10 MS. COFFEY: Thank you, all.

11 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: That'sjust when |11 (Whereupon, this matter is continuing

12 they were -- their application was good until. They |12 toafuturedate. Time noted: 10:07 p.m.)

13 now have moved that to May 31st. 13

14 MR. BUTLER: Okay. 14

15 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: They've extended |15

16 their timeto May 31st. They'regoingto beinfront |16

17 of uson March 10th and then The Learning Experience |17

18 isgoingto bein front of usMarch 17th, not BNE. |18

19 MR. BUTLER: Okay. And March 31st -- 19

20 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Is not -- 20

21 MR. BUTLER: -- isirrelevant? 21

22 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: We gave them two |22

23 dates. 23

24 MR. BUTLER: Okay. And then they took 24

25 the 10th, | understand. All right. 25

Page 130 Page 132

1 Thank you very much. ! CERTIFLCATE
2 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: And then we're 2
3 going to come back to them in March with datesin 3 I, LAURA AL CARUCCI, C.C R, RP.R, a Notary
 Ap ; [Pl 870 T B e o
C WS COFFEY: And. adam Ot ot | © B et ("t 8 2
7 sure how all the scheduling will shake out, but it 7 body created by ‘statute of the State of New Jersey.
5 may make sense for the two arge applicationsthat | © | muouad 1n thy St o b S VEERLLLE
9 you haveto alternate, perhaps, between speC|aI 9 ?%iz;né%r}éi cmth a financial interest in the outcome of

10 mesi ngs and reQUIarIy SChedUIed meetings, fOF 10 regul ation 1.3: 4-?—“5.59t cr)fantsrg:er il\FI:atw %%r:gleg/ede. rt1ihst rative

11  example. | don't know if that helpsor not, but just |11 Code.

12 athought. 12

13 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Well, welll 13

14 planning on specia meetings for you so that we 14 _ — CARUCO—CCR—RPR

15 can -- 15 Li cense #XI1 02050, and Notary Public

16 MS. COFFEY: Keep them regular. 16 ot raton Bt £ Bocenber 50 36¥3

17 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Exactly. 17 Dated:

18 MS. COFFEY: | understand. Thank you. 18

19 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Okay. Any 19

20 questions from the board members at this point? 20

21 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: Areyou cutting it |21

22 off for -- 22

23 CHAIRWOMAN SCHAEFER: Were cutting it |23

24 off. 24

25 COUNCILMAN MARTINO: Wecantask any | o5
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